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Sundlun Sworn In 

Last Tuesday afte_rnoon on the State House steps, Governor Bruce Sundlun was sworn 
into office. Greeted by booming cannons and low-flying aircraft, Sundlun spoke of 
restoring the public's trust in the state government. Sundlun is also president of Temple 
Beth-El (Reform). Standing next to Sundlun and his wife Marjorie, from right to left are 
Rabbi Leslie Gutterman, and Lt. Gov. Roger N. Begin. 

Will The Vatican Recognize The State Of Israel? 
By Morris Gastfreund 

On December 6, 1990, Jew
ish leaders met in the Vatican 
with Pope John Paul II. The 
meeting was scheduled to 
mark the 25th anniversary of 
the 1965 Nostra Aetate Dec
laration of the seco"nd Vatican 
Council, which during the 
reign of the noble Pope John 
XXIII discarded the historic 
anti-Jewish charge of deicide. 
Pope John XXIII was the first 
pope in the church history who 
had the moral courage to admit 
the wrongs of the church's 
prejudicial teachings against 
the Jewish people. This 
brought about the declaration 
of the Second Vatican Council. 
Since then, Jewish-Catholic 
relations somehow improved, 
and a dialogue between the 
two faiths was established. The 
Christian hatred of Jews less
ened somewhat. 

During the December 6 
meeting, Jewish leaders again 
asked of the pope, like many 
times before, that the Vatican 
recognize and establish diplo
matic relations with Israel. 
Again the Pope rejected their 
plea with a Declaration that 
Jerusalem is a Holy City to 
three great religions. I wonder 
how many more times our Jew
ish leaders will knock on the 
doors of the Vatican with the 
same pleas to recognize Israel, 
before they will realize that 
recognition of Israel by the 
Vatican will never happen. 
This is because Israel's exis
tence as a Jewish state is in the 
mind of most high-ranking 

Catholic officials the most dan
gerous threat to the Catholic 
dogma. That dogma preaches 
that the Jews, by rejecting 
Christ, have become a God
forsaken people and must suf
fer forever and that Christian
ity is the new Israel. 

On August 2, 1989, Pope 
John Paul 11, in his pentecostal 
address remarked: " The Jewish 
covenant with God has been 
superseded by Christian cove
nant because of Israel 's infidel
ity to its God." All the Jewish 
groups and individuals who 
are bemoaning the Vatican 's 
refusal to recognize Israel, ap
parently do not realize that the 
reason for the Vatican 's refusal 
to do so is not a political issue 

· but a religious one, and indeed 
a religious one of the highest 
magnitude, one that involves 
the very creed of legitimacy of 
Roman Catholicism. 

The rise of the state of Israel 
brings into question the Catho
lic dogma of Millennia. From 
time immemorial, the Roman 
Catholic ·church proved its 
legitimacy by pointing to the 
Jewish exile from its land as 
confirmation of a Jewish pun
ishment for their rejection of 
Christ . No greater proof of the 
Catholic dogma existed for the 
church than the ongoing saga 
of the wandering and perse
cuted Jew for century after 
century. Instead of bringing 
forth Catholic sympathy, the 
wandering was seen in the 
dogma as evidence of punish
ment for Jewish sins. The 
inquisitions, expulsions, cru
saders, pogroms and the Holo-

caust, whose origins are Cath
olic, are inscribed in history for 
all to see. 

After the Holocaust the 
church bitterly fought the par
tition plan of setting up a Jew
ish state in Palestine. They 
knew that a Jewish state and a 
return of the Jews to their 
homeland was, in the end, 
incompatible with a church 
that has claimed it was the 
" New Israel. " This premise 
remains the same today. The 
secret hope of the church is 
that someday Israel will go 
away, disappear, be no more. 
To this end, some high ranking 
Catholic officials are lending a 
hand to the enemies of Israel 
who seek its destruction. An 
example is the arms-smug
gling Catholic Bishop Capucci, 
who worked hand in hand 
with the PLO for Israel's 
destruction. He was released 
from an Israeli prison upon a 
papal promise that he would 
no longer engage in such 
activity. This was soon broken 
in the most insolent and cyni
cal fashion. Yasser Arafat 's of
ficial visit with the Pope is also 
proof. 

It is nonsense and counter
productive for Jewish leaders 
to seek the Vatican 's dip
lomatic recognition of Israel. 
What, for instance, would Jew
ish reaction be to some faith 
demanding that we change the 
basic principles of Judaism? If 
recognition of Israel by the 
Vatican should some day 
occur, it surely will not be dur
ing the reign of the present 
Pope John Paul II. 

35¢ PER COPY 

Jews Fleeing Chaos 
Arriving In Israel 

by Hugh Orgel and 
Cathrine Gerson 

TEL A VIV OT A) - Alarmed 
at mounting chaos in their 
homeland, thousands of Jews 
have left the Soviet Union in 
recent da ys and are arriving in 
Israel in record numbers. 

More than 5,500 landed at 
Ben-Gurion Airport from 
Thursday evening, December 
20 to Sunday morning, Decem
ber 23, and the weekend total 
was expected to exceed 7,000 
by Sunday night. 

The arrival rate is about 100 
an hour. Chartered El Al 
planes and aircraft of the Pol 
ish and Hungarian airlines are 
_bringing the olim in from 
Warsaw, Budapest and Buch
arest, Romania. 

The immigrants are required 
to change planes at those 
points because there are still no 
direct flights to Israel from 
Moscow. 

Simcha Dinitz, chairman of 
the Jewish Agency for Israel, 
which pays the cost of trans
porting the immigrants, pre
dicted that between 1,200 and 
1,300 immigrants will be arriv
ing daily from now on. 

By comparison, 1,909 Soviet 
Jews arrived in Israel in all of 
1987, and only 220 arrived 
during the entire previous year. 

Soviet Jewish immigration 
for December is expected to 
exceed 30,000 and rise to 
40,000 in January, as economic 
deterioration and political un
certainty grip the Soviet Union. 
By comparison, just under 
5,000 Soviet Jews arrived in 
Israel last January. 

The weekend volume was so 
large that the Orthodox-con
trolled Absorption Ministry 
had no choice but to allow 
flights to land on Friday night 
and Saturday. But it insisted 
that immigrant processing be 
put off until after the Sabbath . 

That meant that the new
comers had to · be bused to 
hotels in the Tel Aviv area and 
returned to the airport after 
Shabbat to be registered and 
assigned to absorption loca
tions around the country. 

The flood of arrivals is plac
ing a severe strain on Israel's 
economic and social fabric. 

Uri Gordon, head of the Jew
ish Agency's Immigration and 
Absorption Department, was 
sharply critical of the govern
ment's absorption efforts in an 
Israel Radio interview recently. 
He rapped the various minis
tries for wasting time arguing 
among themselves over juris
diction. 

" It 's about time everybody 
realized we are in an emer
gency situation," Gordon said. 

On the same news broadcast 
Knesset member Arieh (Lova) 
Eliav of Labor, speaking by 
telephone from Moscow, 
denied the mass exodus of 
Soviet Jews was an act of panic. 

One of the most serious chal
lenges is housing the new
comers. 

A container ship arrived at 
the port of Ashdod on Sunday, 
December 30, with 441 Ameri
can-built mobile homes, the 
first consignment of temporary 
housing to reach Israel from 
the United States. 

On The Silk Road 
(Part I of III) 

by Mike Fink 
I made up my mind to fly off 

to the Far East. I planned and 
packed and paced and ran 
errands. The " Far East" evoked 
for me a jumble of stills from · · 
old Hollywood mixed in with 
intimate deco details from my 
thirties parlor. To do a little 
research I picked out some 
movie videos of Mr. Moto the 
Japanese sleuth and Charlie 
Chan the Chinese detective. 

These fantasy figures of the 
Far East could solve a mystery 
or turn aside an assault in a 
style made up of poise, good 
manners, tact and sly wit. Ori
ental motifs and shapes of 
lamps and vases in our parlor 
could make a graceful curve 
and lend charm to a depression 
sitting room. As I watched the 
old flicks by lamplight, 1 
flipped through pages of a 
1940 Jewish encyclopedia. 1 

folded over the pages to "J" 
and was hit by references to 
the Japanese as a Lost Tribe of 
Israel. They even show phys
iognomy charts that study 
Semitic features of Japanese vil
lagers. 

I also got hold of a book 
called The Fugu Plan, by Rabbi 
Marvin Tokayer, former chief 
of the Jewish Community of 
Tokyo. He interviewed mem
bers of his congregation who 
had come to Japan seeking ref
uge from the raging fires of 
Nazi Europe. I phoned the 
author and secured addresses 
and contacts for my forthcom
ing journey. Ever a sucker for 
legends about lost tribes I 
eagerly go off in search of 
ghosts. 

A student in my RISO film 
class, Tsuyoshi Kimoto, asked 

(continued on page 16) 
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Essay 
Crossroad Or One-Way Street? 

by Pavel Zaslevsky 
(Yale Strom, a Klezmer musi

cian and author of a book and 
film on Eastern European Jewry, 
was the featured artist at the 
opening of the annual JCCRI 
Book Fair.) 

Mixed feelings prompt me tc 
convey my impressions of the 
film "Crossroad: Jews in East
ern Europe!" 

For me, a former refuseniker, 
the opportunity to watch quite 
openly, as part of a Jewish 
audience, a movie about Jews 
was a long-sought achieve
ment, a kind of reward; more
over, the opportunity to share 
my reactions with others is a 
real privilege. 

reappearing throughout, touch-. 
ing and stirring everybody. 

It's quite understandable, 
that the filmmakers looking for 
heroes didn' t have a lot of peo
ple to choose from, as rela
tively few Jews now live in 
Eastern Europe. Nevertheless 
they have chosen convinc
ingly. 

Every hero prized the oppor
tunity to tell us his story, to 
state something and to explain. 
1 know how important it is to 
have a chance to express one's 
own ideas, to share one's expe
rience and ... to be heard. 

, ters is they were there and kept 
. the embers of Jewish heritage 
smoldering until now. 

However, I do have a criti
cism. With each minute, the 
movie became increasingly 
life-affirming and the resulting 
testament was the director's 
greatest aim. The speakers 
were not observers but deeply 
involved participants: thus, in 
my opinion, the conclusion 
they arrived at was somewhat 
subjective. 

I believe it is very important 
to retain a sense of reality. One 
might think that the revival of 
Jewish life and culture in for
merly socialistic countries is at 
hand, but evidence suggests 
otherwise. Given the current 
situation the nostalgia for the 
past as expressed by some 
Poles is of course understand
able. However, one can hardly 
say that resur!$ence of Jewish-

ness would provide the com
fort they seek. Only recently 
the Prime Minister of Poland 
Mazowetcky was publicly as
sailed for having some Jewish 
ancestors and he responded by 
assuring his countrymen that 
such was not the case. 

Watching the movie I kept 
thinking of the Jews who 
hadn' t been shown - as they 
hadn't been met. They lived 
differently. 

Several episodes in the film 
are deeply engraved in my 
memory. One of them is the 
story of an old Jew, who all his 
life had been waiting for some 
happiness but didn't lose heart. 
He couldn't even find a com
panion in life as so few Jews 
lived nearby and he didn't 
want to marry a non-Jew. I felt 
that he had been doomed to 
loneliness, and I know how 
awful it can be. 

It is hardly possible to be
lieve that Jewish culture could 
be reborn in those countries 
where only several decades 
ago it had been a large Jewish 
population. There is no oppor
tunity to enter the stream 
again. Jewish culture has never 
been reborn in Spain. No one 
expects the world-famous 
theatre 'Habima,' founded in 
Russia, to come back. 

We know some Holocaust 
survivors cannot bring them
selves to visit the New 
Germany, the land of their 
grandparents. 

The phenomenon of a full 
Jewish cultural revival has hap
pened only once, in Palestine. 
But it was promised to us! And 
that is quite another story ... 

Mr. Zaslevsky, a rece11t Rus
sian emigrant 1ww working as a11 
engineer i11 America, submitted 
this rei•iew to the Herald. 

The movie engrosse~ me 
completely, most of all, by its 
emotion and profundity. The · 
' fiddle' provided a key, by 
which Strom could unify the 
diverse stories of his subjects, 
people of different and unique 
fates; and unforgettable Jewish 
melodies, at once sad, enjoya
ble and vital as always, were 

We saw people of dignity, 
real enthusiasts with national 
self-consciousness, who tried 
to find the meaning of life and 
their place in the world during 
disturbing times in Eastern 
Europe. It mattered not why 
they stayed in the country 
when others were leaving: per
haps one lacked courage (leav
ing one's native land is not an 
easy decision to make), another 
hoped for the best. What mat-

Jewish Community Center News--------

d~ PROPERTY MANAGEMENT INC. 
Choose an apartment in any one of 

our buildings and live your way. 
.. Blackstone Blvd - Wayland Square 

Brown Bag Club And Yiddish 
Vinke! Events For January 
Rabbi David Rosen of Tem

ple Torat Yisrael will be guest 
speaker for the Brown Bag 
Club of the Jewish Community 
Center of Rhode Island, 401 
Elmgrove Avenue in Provi
dence, on Tuesday, January 8 
at noon. Rabbi Rosen will pro
vide information on the Jewish 
laws pertaining to death and 
burial. Bring a brown bag 
lunch; dessert and beverage 
will be provided. 

Courtyards, fireplace, garage, 
24-hour service, air conditioning 

Studio, 1-2 bedrooms 
h starting at $380 

Evening and Weekend Appointments Available 
217 Waterman Street, Providence 831-5995 

Tuesday, January 22, will be 
" Movie Day" for the Brown 
Bag Club. Participants will 

j 

The Sabbath of Song 
In Our January 17, 1991 Issue 

We welcome ·advertisers and contributors' io 
join us in celebrating Shabbat Shira. 

Deadline for advertising and editorial copy is 
Friday, January 11, 1991, at noon. 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CALL 724-0200 

Musical Instruments 
Musical Instruction 

Musicians & Entertainers 

Piano Tuners 
Music Retailers 

... and much more 

\ 

watch a video and enjoy coffee 
and dessert. Suggestions for 
videos can be made by calling 
Evy Rappaport at 861-8800. 
Bring a brown bag lunch at 
noon. 

The Yiddish Vinke! meets at 
2 p.m. directly following the 
Brown Bag Club; all are 
invited. 

A donation of $1 is appreci
ated for the Brown Bag Club. 
The BBC is open to people who 
are free for lunch. Call Evy 
Rappaport at 861-8800 for 
more information. 

Gallery 401 Photography 
Exhibit 

Gallery 401 , in the Jewish 
Community Center of Rhode 
Island, 401 Elmgrove Avenue 
in Providence, will be featuring 
an exhibit of photography with 
Toby Alterman, Edward Leand 
and Steven Rakitt from January 
6 to February 1, 1991. An 
opening reception will be held 
on January 6 from 2-4 p.m. in 
the Gallery. 

Gallery hours are Monday 
through Thursday, 2-10 p.m.; 
Friday, 9 a.m.-4 p.m.; Sunday, 
9 a.m.-5 p.m.; closed Saturday. 
For further information, call 
Ruby Shalansky at 861-8800. 

Winter si:inday Fundays 
At TheJCCRI 

The Children's Department 
of the Jewish Community Cen
ter of Rhode island, 401 Elm
grove Ave. in Providence, will 
be holding Winter Sunday 
Fundays for children in kinder
garten through the third grade. 

On January 6, 1991, the chil 
dren will be designing and 
baking pizzas. And on Febru
ary 10 a special program cele
brating Israel Independence 
Day will include learning 
Israeli songs and dances and 
making falafel. Winter Sunday 
Fundays are held in the Kid
space room from 1 to 2:30 p.m. 
Admission is $2 per child at the 
door. For information, call 
Ruby Shalansky at 861-8800. 

Openings For Winter Classes 
Still Available At The JCCRI 

Openings are still available 
for Winter Session l (January 6 
through February 15) classes at 
the Jewish Community Center 
of Rhode Island, 401 Elmgrove 
Avenue in Providence. There 
are classes in the Health and 
Physical Education and Aquat
ics; classes for preschool to 
adult. A class listing is availa
ble through the Center. 

Registration For JCCRI 
Preschool Begins In 1991 

A full day certified Kinder
garten will be added to the 
JCCRI Preschool program in 
the fall of 1991. 

Registration for September 
1991 Preschool classes at the 
Jewish Community Center of 
Rhode island, 401 Elmgrove 
Ave. in Providence, begins on 
January 7, with priority given 
to children presently attending 
the Preschool, their siblings, 
!TC children and siblings of 
alumni with continuous mem
berships. On February 4, regis
tration is open to all current 
JCCRI members and on March 
4, to the community. Maxi
mum enrollment is 20 children 
per class, with smaller classes 
for younger children. There are 
two teachers per class when 
there are ten or more children. 
The Preschool generally fol
lows the Providence public 
school vacation schedule, and 
is not in session on major Jew
ish holidays. 

The fully accredited Pre
school offers classes for chil
dren aged 28 months through 5 
years, including an afternoon 
Kindergarten Enrichment class. 
The Preschool's well -equipped 
classrooms, activity rooms and 
playground are supplemented 
by the Center's physical educa
tion facilities. Weekly swim 
and gym programs are in
cluded in all 3- and 5-day 
classes for children. Children 
in the Preschool must be toilet 
trained. 

Early arrival is scheduled 
from 8-9 a.m. each morning for 
parents who need this service. 
Afternoon childcare, as well as 
an all day program are availa
ble until 5:30 p.m. daily. 

Parent involvement includes 
at least one formal parent
teacher conference during the 
school year, the room parent 
program, rotating "deck duty" 
for swim and the opportunity 
for participation on the Pre
school Services Committee. 
Classroom observation may be 
arranged, and ongoing, in
formal parent-teacher contact 
is encouraged. 

Special events include a 
Spring Breakfast as well as an 
annual Shalom Party. For fur 
ther information, call Eva Sil
ver ,it 861 -8800. 

(continued on page I J) 
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By Michael Fink 

Religions Of The Far East 

I never took a night course 
before. After all those years of 
school school school I thought 
enough was enough. But you 
change. I signed up one sum
mer for a Holocaust seminar 
and made enduring friends . 
Now on Tuesday evenings at 
the Adult Institute of Temple 
Emanuel I mix and meet with 
all sorts in class and over a nice 
cuppa during the break. 

For fifty minutes I relax and 
listen to Professor josh Stein go 
on about the Religions of the 
Far East. The Buddha left his 
rich court and tried sta rving 
himself. But later accepted 
life's middle way. The jainists 
sweep the path before them. 
They cover their mouths and 
noses with gauze. They avoid 
stepping on or breathing in 
even tiny crawling or flying 
bugs. They seek to do no harm 
to any living mite. Lao Tsu 
comes to us in the shape of lit
tle poems that invite us to go 

with the flow, to live with 
paradox. You only keep what 
you le t go. 

In a way all these gems just 
sound like elements in familiar 
Chasidic tales and jokes. Or 
like something you found out 
on your own long ago. My 
mum, maybe like yours, tried 
to stay me on the middle path, 

·and warned me not to try and 
win every fight. On the o ther 
hand, the reason I picked this 
elective was that I go in for the 
exotic. I can never pass by the 
little fetishes of laughing old 
men you find collecting dust in 
Chinatown windows. I saved 
the pink p)atten,, with - the 
Willow pattern from the De
pression - the scene captured 
the wisdom and charm of the 
Orient. 

I'm not studying to change 
anything. How to do it books 
annoy and bore me. Zen and 
all that hit me as a fancy way of 
saying not much that can help 
you here below. All the same, I 
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smile and glow with a low key 
pleasure. I'm at the point in life 
when fetish and fantasy don 't 
quite do the trick . I hunt for the 
rea l thing, if I can find it. The 
Charlie Chan movies and Tea
bag Confucianism won't do 
any more. I'm off to Japan and 
Hong Kong to touch the things 

. I be t I could get much faster 
right around the corner from 
my house, without the fatigue 
of jet lag. I carry more ques
tions than luggage. They 
probably have no answers at 
all . Did Judaism absorb details 
from other religions? Did other 
beliefs pick up elements of 
Judaism? Do we resemble each 
other more than we are to 
admit? 

Most of the problems l 
worry about, read about, chat
ter about, don' t add up to 
much. I back myself into men
tal corners, I tie myself up in 
knots. I wander around in my 
thoughts like my car searching 
for a route 95 exit somewhere 
in West Warwick. I try and 
keep track but lose my way. 

Up in the sky I will relive the 
simple charms of my Tuesdays 
at the Temple. I will get a bit 
uptight about where I'm going 
and why, hurtling through the 
horizon. I'll keep in touch by 
fax. 

Advertising in · 
The Herald gets resu lts. 

Cal I 724-0200 
for details. 

Dimension Travel 
POST OFFICE PLAZA• GARDEN CITY• 150 MIDWAY RD. • SUITE 159 • CRANSTON, RI 02920 

Serving All 01 Your Travel Needs 

WHY INTERMEDIATE BONDS-NOW? 
Group, Corporate, Pleasure - For Everyone's Budget! 

GIFT CERTIFICATES AVAILABlf • ( 401) 944-1507 • OUT-OF-TOWN 1-800·955·0333 
by Jeffrey G. Brier, CLU and Milton I. Brier .................................................................... 

The stock market is down. 
Interest rates are up. Will the 
Gulf crisis throw us into a reces
sion, cause inflation, or both? In 
these uncertain times, certifi
catesof deposit and money mar
ket funds are supposed to be 
safe, solid performers for con
servative investors. Yet these 
short maturity investments may 
not be the best bet. Most bond 
experts agree that a good place 
for conservative investors to be 
is in intermediate bonds -
bonds with between two- and 
ten-year maturities. 
Why Not Short? 

CDs are attractive to conser
vative investors because they 
offer a fixed rate of return and 
are insured by the FDIC. Both 
CDs and money market funds · 
are very safe investments, but 
investors often overlook tha t 
these investments are subject to 
interest rate risk. If the Federal 
Reserve Board eases credit by 
lowering interest rates, for ex
ample, conservative investors 
with most of their money in these 
short maturity investments will 
see a dramatic drop in income. 
These investors won't lose prin
cipal, but they won't be making 
as much interest as they had in 
the past. 

Whenever the Fed is trying to 
stimulate a weak economy, it 
brings ra tes down. The U.S. 
economy has weakened over the 
past few quarters, and a t some 
point the Fed may be forced to 
lower short-term interest rates. 
If this occurs, CDs and money 
market fund investments wi ll 
be affected quickly and ad
versely. 

To add to the confusion, the 
Fed apparently isn 't quite con
vinced thattheeconomy is going 
into a recession and will wait for 
further information on economic 
growth a nd inflation before 
lowering interest rates. The Fed 

must do a very delicate balanc
ing act. If it s timula tes the econ
omy by lowering ra tes a t the 
wrong time, higher inflation 
could result. If it doesn' t act in 
time, the economy could fa ll into 
a deeper recession. Most experts 
feel, however, that there will be 
a drop in rates by the end of the 
year and that yields on money 
market funds and CDs could fall 
from the current 7-1 / 2% to be
tween6and 7%-a full percent
age point decrease. 
Why Not Long? 

Long bonds between 10- and 
30-year maturities a re much 
more vola tile investments than 
CDs and money market funds. 
These bonds are very sensitive 
to inflation. If, for example, the 
economy turns out to be stronger 
than expected or oil prices con
tinue to rise, long bond inves
tors face a quick loss of capital. 
That's because when interest 
rates rise, the price _of bonds go 
down. And, investors histori
cally have not held long securi
ties w hen there is any type of po
litical uncerta inty, such as the 
Gulf cris is today. 

In the 1980s, long bond "ral
lies" - a rise in the prices of 
bonds.occurred when three fun
damental factors were present. 
Those factors a re low inflation, a 
stable economy, and high cash 
flows into the bond market. In 
the mid-1980s, government 
bond mutual funds were intro
duced and investors took money 
out of money market funds to 
invest in these new funds. The 
approximately $75 billion of new 
money flowing into long securi
ties combined with a stable econ
omy resulted in a strong bond 
rally. Another bond rally took 
place in 1988. Again, inflation 
was under control and the new 
money came from Japanese 
investors who found higher rates 
of the US long bond market very 

a ttractive. 
In contrast to these scenarios, 

the uncertainty in today's econ
omy, the crisis in the Gulf, and a 
general decrease in cash flow do 
not bode well for another long 
bond market rally in the near 
term. In addition, there is an 
increased supply of U.S. gov
ernment bonds as the govern
ment tries to raise money to fund 
the S&L bailout. Interest rates 
still may go down, but not 
enough to justify the risk of 
holding 10-, 20-, and 30-year 
bonds for most conservative 
investors. 
That Leaves The Middle 

Intermediate bonds have been 

(continued on page 15) 

For All Your 
Insurance 
Needs ... 

Brier 0 Brier 
LIFE PROPElffY CASUALTY 
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401 751 -2990 

MILTON I. BRIER JEFFREY G. BRIER, CLU 
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Barnsider's Mile (9 A O!!_arter 
INVITES YOU TO PLAY 

Now through February 3, 1990, Sunday through Thursday, at two 
specified times each evening (our secret), we will draw a table 
number. The check total at the time of the drawing will be on us. 

Are you feeling lucky? 

-IHODE ISLAND 

HOURS: 
Monday-Thursday 

5-l0pm 
F~doy & Saturday 

5-11 pm 
Sunday 

4:30-9pm 

Barnsider's Mile © A O!!_arter 
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Providence, Rhode Island 
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Edi tori al ======================================================== 
Mothers, Daughters, Sisters 

by Sarah Baird 
Herald Associate Editor 

This week's Torah portion, 
Shemot (Exodus 1:1-6:1), is 
most often remembered for two 
momentous, profound scenes. 
In the first of these scenes, we 
read about Pharaoh's decree, 
condemning all baby male Is
raelites, and the subsequent 
fate of Moses. The drama of 
Moses's story stuns the reader. 
A darling child, nutured in se
cret and then bundled in the 
bullrushes is found and rescued 
by a member of Pharaoh's fam
ily. What horror - the baby is 
let go by his birth family! What 
luck - the child is found by a 
kind person! 

Later, we are awed by the 
dreadful story of the Burning 
Bush. Moses is called upon by 
G-d to spread His message to 
the Israelites. The miracle of 
the Burning Bush evinces G-d's 
earthly presence and eternal 
power. 

Undoubtedly, these two fa 
mous images (of baby Moses 
and the Burning Bush) deserve 
examination and careful study. 
They impact us, because they 
are descriptive passages packed 
with dramatic tension. They are 
also important, familiar scenes 
because of their common main 

Longer School Year? 
"Our superior 12th-grade 

math students score lower than 
students in Hong Kong, Japan, 
Finland, England, Sweden, 
Canada and Israel in advanced 
algebra, calculus and geom 
etry. Our children go to school 
for only 180 days, compared to 
243 days in Japan, 220 in South 
Korea, 216 in Israel. You don't 
have to be a mathematical gen
ius - or even a successful stu-
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character, Moses. 
Shemot heralds Moses as the 

emerging leader of the people 
of Israel. Shemot, however, is a 
story about many other power
ful, wise, pious people. In fact, 
it is a particularly interesting 
portion for students of female 
Biblical characters. I, for one, 
am marginally familiar with 
some traditional interpretations 
of Torah, which celebrate the 
many wise and good men of 
G-d . Therefore, when I read 
Shemot, I am amazed and ex
cited to find positive and pow
erful portrayals of women that 
are all but ignored in many cel
ebrated commentaries. 

The sacrifices and quiet leaps 
of fa ith made by numerous 
women in Shemot deserve con
siderable a ttention. We read 
about the actions and piety of 
mothers, daughters, sisters, 
midwives, maidens, and neigh
bors. All of these women are 
good, honest, and fa ithful peo
ple, who gently and unobtru 
sively save Moses and the peo
ple of Israel from absolute 
destruction . 

Of course, they do not act 
alone but are supported by 
their spouses, sons, brothers, 
fa thers and leaders. Similarly, 
the women in Torah support 
the men, including our forefa-

dent of advanced algebra - to 
figure out that more time 
means more information." 
(Suzanne Fields, Los Angeles 
Times) 

" A Japanese ninth-grader 
has spent more days in the 
classroom than an American 
12th-grader. In a list of 22 
countries compiled by Michael 
J. Barrett, a Massachusetts State 
Senator, the United States was 
21st in the length of its school 
year." (Syndicated columnist 

* Candlelighting 
January 4, 1991 

4:lOp.m. 

- -- -
Notice: The opinions presented on 
this page do not necessarily represent 
the opinions of this establishment. 

ther, Moses. For example, since 
the Hebrew women "are lively, 
and are delivered ere the mid
wife come unto them," (Exo
dus, 1:15), some baby boys are 
saved from Pharaoh's dreadful 
decree. The mother of Moses 
carefully protects her child and 
finally sets him upon the wa
ters to be found by the caring 
daughter of Pharaoh . Under 
the gentle but vigilant protec
tion of several women, Moses 
develops to become a great and 
strong leader. 

Before Moses returns to lead 
, the Israelites out of Egypt, 
however, he doubts his calling 
and tarries in an inn. There, 
G-d in His anger visits Moses 
with illness. Thanks to the lov
ing intervention of Zipporah, 
his wife, Moses is saved from 
death . 

The messages of Torah are 
fabulously rich and layered . I 
am, therefore, saddened by the 
consistently limited interpreta
tions of Torah that highlight 
only the men, virtually ignor
ing a vital source of inspiration, 
the women. The women of 
Torah do not teach lessons ap
plicable only to other women. 
The men and women of Biblical 
time and of today work to
gether, creating and guarding 
life and meaning. 

Stephan Chapman) 
Using the mathematical 

prowess that many of us might 
never have mastered in school, 
try adding up the number of 
hours that most Jewish chil 
dren spend in pursuit of their 
Jewish education. By going to 
Sunday School every week, a 
Jewish child spends I 05 hours 
each year studying Hebrew, 
Jewish history, holidays, and 
Jewish current events, with a 
little arts and crafts, Jewish 
cooking, and maybe even 
"values clarification" thrown 
in. That's a total of 1050 hours 
(kindergarten through Con
firmation) or the equivalent of 
175 public school days. With 
not even the measly days of a 
full American school year, it's 
no wonder so· many of us end 
our formal Jewish education 
with no more than a kindergart
ner's knowledge of Judaism. , 

Those children fortunate 
enough to go to afternoon 
Hebrew school can add on an
other 210 hours per year, from 
3rd through seventh grade. 
That's the equivalent of 210 
public school days. Maza! Tov! 
They now have the equivalent 
of a first grade Jewish educa
tion! 

More hours spent in the 
classroom might be part of the 
answer for successfu l Jewish, 
and secular education. But it's 
not a panacea for all that ails 
us. A boring or ill -prepared 
teacher will not be able to 
impart appreciably more infor
mation in the extra time. Send
ing our children to good Jewish 
day schools is an excellent 
start. But, in addition, they 
need inspiring role models, 
hands-on Jewish experiences, 
and support and encourage
ment from parents. 

I READ THE Hf:RALD! I 

Let ter To The Editor 
Dear Editor: 

The author ·of an article in 
the December 13 issue of the 
Herald bemoaned the fact of 
his parents' interference in his 
affa irs of heart. He, a Jew, is in 
love with a non-Jewish young 
lady, and his parents object to 
the prospect of their son 's mar
riage to her. If his perception of 
his parents' objection is accu
rate - that his beloved's race 
(she is of Asian origin) rather 
than her non-Jewishness lies at 
its core, then he rightfully per
ceives small-mindedness in 
their objection. As an Ortho
dox rabbi and student of il
lustrious Torah scholars, I can 
attest to Judaism's colorblind
ness and race-blindness (even 
if, unfortunately, there exist 
Jews - like non-Jews - with 
improper personal prejudices). 
I am personally acquainted 
with Jews who are black, 
Asian, even Native American 
- .Jews who are considered 
full Jews in every sense of the 
word, having converted accord
ing to halacha. Thus, I was 
deeply offended by the vile 
and infantile caricature of a 
Hassidic apparition that ac
companied the article. Not 
only was it poorly drawn and 
silly, it was entirely im
pertinent to the article's 
ostensible subject of racism. 

The Physical & 
Spiritual Soul Are 
One 

This week's portion is 
Shemot, the first portion of the 
Book of Exodus. Near the begin
ning of Shemot we read, 
" Pharaoh charged all his 
people, saying: 'Every son that 
is born you sha ll cast into the 
river, and every daughter you 
shall keep alive."' 

Pharaoh ordered that the 
boys be cast into the Nile for he 
had been informed by his 
astrologers that a Jewish child 
would redeem the Jews. Im his 

decree concerning male babies, 
the fate of the girls shouldn't 
have been mentioned. In truth, 
however, Pharaoah's com
ments concerning the girls was 
just as harsh as that of the 
boys. 

Pharaoh ordered the Egyp
tians to drown the boys, caus
ing their physical death . The 
same Egyptians were also told 
to keep the girls alive, that is, 
raise them in the Egyptian way 
of li fe , thus causing their spirit
ual death. 

The decree that "every 
daughter you shall keep alive" 
is no less harsh than "every 
son ... you shall cast into the 
river." To destroy the soul is as 
bad as to kill the body, in fact 
worse - for spiritual death has 
an absolute fina lity that physi-

Regarding the article, 
though, I am saddened by the 
fact that the writer seems not to 
recognize that marrying out of 
the Jewish people is a betrayal 
of not only his parents, but his 
people (his religious com
munity, not race) and heritage 
as well. And even a "quickie 
conversion," for the sole pur
pose of legitimating intermar
riage, would remain a legally 
worthless subterfuge. 

I do not doubt or disparage 
the writer's love; it may well be 
real. But love of another indi
vidual is but one of life's 
highest ideals; truth and ded
ication to the Supreme are 
other, even more fundamental 
ones, especially for a Jew. And, 
unfortunately, what is wonder
ful, joyous and sublime is not 
always what is right. 

I do feel deeply, though, for 
not only the young man, but 
for his Asian friend - and for 
his parents as well. I pray that 
they all search for, and find, 
solace and direction in the tradi
tions of true Judaism. 

Rabbi Avi Shafran 

cal death does not have. 
The Nile was one of the 

Egyptians' gods. The Egyptians 
worshipped it for it was the 
source of their livelihood. 
"Cast the children into the 
river" indicates the two aspects 
of the Egyptian Exile. There 
was the physical exile that 
destroyed the body, and the 
spiri tual exile in which the 
Jews were cast into the idolatry 
and hedonism of Egypt. 

The Egyptian Exile is the 
root of all subsequent exiles. 
The harsh decrees of the first 
exile are found in every subse
quent exile, including our pres
ent one. 

Today, too, there is a 
" Pharaoh." He is found in the 
prevailing spirit of the times 
with its pressure to throw Jew
ish children into the " river" of 
the customs and practices of 
our society. Children become 
immersed in today's " Nile" 
because of the assumption that 
this will assure them of a 
secure livelihood. ' 

Of the first redemption it is 
said that " by virtue of the 
righteous women of that 
generation our ancestors were 
freed from Egypt." What was 
special about those women? 
They raised a generation of 
Jews; they reacted to Pharaoh 's 
decree to throw every new
born son into the river by 
arguing that no attention 
should be paid to it. If there is a 
Divine command, it alone must 
be heeded without calculating 
possible eventualities. By 
virtue of these righteous 
women our ancestors were 
freed from Egypt. 

It is precisely by ignoring the 
present day Pharaoh 's decree 
that we save our own children 
and bring about the redemp
tion of the Jewish people as a 
whole through our righteous 
Moshiach . 

Adapted fro111 tile works of t/1e 
L11ba 1•itc/1er Reb/,e l11/ Rabbi 
l111111a1111el Sclioc/1et. S11b111 itted 
l•y Rabbi Yehos/iua Laufer. 
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Opinions 
Journal Article a Farce--------,----------~--

by Sarah Baird 
Herald Associate Editor 

When I moved to Rhode Is
land four months ago, I heard 
all sorts of rumors, myths and 
jokes about the state. I heard 
that everyone in the whole 
state is related . I was told that 
you could cross the state from 
tip to toe in less time than it 
takes to watch "Jeopardy!" I 
even heard that ghosts of the 
earliest settlers stalked the 
beaches, looking for honest cit
izens! 

The only story that I heard 
which is holding up to the test 
of time concerns the Providence 
Journal. I was told by several 
people that the Journal, like its 
northern neighbor, the Boston 
Globe, is unfortunately and 
grossly biased against the State 
of Israel. 

I am no fanatic about Israel. I 
do not hold unshakable, impas
sioned beliefs. In fact, I seldom 
align myself with any one side 
in an argument, preferring to 
weigh facts, fiction and gain 
some distance before joining 
the side of the wronged or righ 
teous. I have participated in 
Palestinian rights campaigns. I 
believe in the necessity of com
promise and fair treatment of 
all peoples. I do no t, however, 
believe that the Israelis are re
sponsible for assuming all of 

the guilt for the Temple Mount 
catastrophe. Palestinians must 
be held responsible for their 
blatant harassment and provo
cation on October 8, 1990. 

I am disappointed by the 
Providence Journal's decision to 
lead their December 28, 1990, 
issue with Timothy J. Mc
Nulty's biased, ugly, manipula
tive article, " Hearing on 
Killings Clouded by Myths, 
Hate." McNulty's article is a 
perfect example of subjective 
reportage and editorial irre
sponsibility. In his selective 
representation of facts and un
even choice of words, McNulty 
betrays his cover of journalistic 
distance and reveals himself as 
a biased, angry fakir. Shame on 
the Journal for blindly trusting 
their wire service to provide 
them with decent, fair material. 

Again, I do not believe that 
the Israeli police and militia are 
blameless in regards to the 
Temple Mount clash . I do, 
however, recognize the com 
plexities involved in the Israeli
Palestinian conflict. I am 
amazed that the Providence 
Journal publishes transpa rent, 
one-sided articles such as that 
o f McNulty. 

Take, for instance, the three 
boxed images on the front 
page. One depicts a lone Arab 
(unarmed) surrounded by 

armed Israeli Border Police. 
Another shows a troubled 
Palestinian man hold ing a boy 
shot to death on the Temple 
Moun t. The third is a map o f 
the " Tem ple Mount slayings." 
(No longer an " incident" or 
" clash " but " slayings"). 

The map identifies " w here 
Jews gathered " and " where 
Palestinians were killed ." Ac
cording to the map, Jews gath
ered , an active verb, denoting 
control and deliberation . The 
Palestinians, on the other hand, 
were killed , a passive verb 
tense, denoting inactivity and 
something beyond their con
trol. According to all accounts, 
however, thousands of Pales
tinians converged on the Tem 
p le Mount, numbers not a t all 
in keeping with a typical day's 
turnout but rather indicative of 
a planned demonstration. Fur
thermore, according to the 
map, the Pa lestin ians seem to 
have been on low ground, 
w hile the Israelis were on high. 

McNulty uses language and 
one-sided sources to support 
his story, painting a cruel, un
fair portrait o f the Israelis and a 
tender, distorted picture o f the 
victimized Palestinians. A glar
ing example o f selective repre
senta tion is McNulty's explana
tion_ o f Jerusalem 's mythical 

importance. "Just as Israelis de
scribe it as the non-negotiable, 
eternal capital of the Jewish 
state' so, too , ci r, thr r ,li r ti ni
ans insist tha t it is the non-ne
goti able heart and snu/ of Pales
tin ian 11atio11alis 111 as well as 
lsla111 ... (Italics my own). Mc
Nulty assigns a purely political 
angle to Israel's involvement 
with Jerusalem, whereas Pales
tine has a compelling religious, 
political and emotional claim to 
the holy city. 

One among the other numer
ous journalistic manipulations 
occu rs when McNulty cites the 
h istorical claims o f the two 
sides to the holy site . Whereas 
the Palestinian cause is as
si&ned an identifiable, impres
sive number of years of affilia 
tion, 1300 years, the Israelis 
have a connection only 
through an un identifiable, ab
s tract term: " millenia." How 
about a real number, like "over 
2000 years?" Then we, as read 
e rs, could really compare the 
validity of the histo rica l argue
ment according to McNulty . 

1 strongly object to McNulty·s 
irresponsible coverage of th is 
d isturbing, confusing clash be-

twrcn the Palestinians and the 
lsraPl1s H P unabashed ly, 
pompously d iscounts docu
mented accounts of the inci
dr . l as rl'ported by respected 
Jewish leaders as " misleading, 
exaggeral<'d or t1 tterly false. " I 
remind McNulty that thou
sands of Palestinians gathered 
on October 8, 1990, and held 
stones in their hands, pockets 
and sox. I do not th ink that they 
were only convening for a 
group praye r, nor do I expect 
that they hoped to play a 
friendly game of catch with 
their pious neighbors, w ho · 
were celebrating the festival o f 
Sukkot far below. 

McNulty's subjective and 
shallow piece only adds to the 
a tmosphere o f misunderstand
ing, distrust and hysteria . The 
Providence Journal , as a popu
lar, interesting, importan t 
source of information, can in 
fl uence public opinion a t home 
and abroad. I would hope that 
the Journal would use their 
power in an even-handed, de
tached manner. After all, the 
pen is often stronger than the 
sword. 

Notice 
The opinions presented on this page do not 

necessari ly represent the opinions of this establishment. 

Lubavitcher Rebbe Strongly Rebukes False Interpretation 
The 

Blackman 
Insurance 

Agency 

The fo llowing article is the 
Lubavitcher Rebbe's response to 
the religious controversy sparked 
by Rabbi Eliezer Schach's sermon 
about the Holocaust in which he 
asserted that the Holocaust was 
G-d's punislt 111e11f for the 
abandon111ent of Torah by secular 
Jews. Rabbi Eliezer Sc/J ach, a 
94-year-old Orthodox sage in 
Israel, ltas attacked secularism in 
the past and wams of future pun
ish111ent of Jews by G-d. 

" Heaven forbid to character
ize the Holocaust as a punish
ment to the Jews for their sins," 
the Lubavitcher Rebbe, Rabbi 
Menachem M. Schneerson, de
clared impassionately in' an 
add ress broadcast live world
wide. 

" All who perished in the 
Holocaust, men, women and 
children were holy and pure . 
They died solely because they 
were Jews. Each and every one 
was a righteous martyr. " 

The Rebbe was add ressing a 
crowd of approxima tely 3,000 
people gathered a t Lubavitch 

Butlers Lecture 
Series 

" Chemical Dependency: 
Dual Diagnosis" - second in
stallment in the Butler Hospital 
1990-91 Winter Professional 
Le.cture Series in Psychiatry; 
Wednesday, January 9, 1991,
from noon to 1 :30 p.m. at the 
Ray Conference Center, 345 
Blackstone Boulevard, Provi
dence. Speakers will be J. 
Stephen Clifford, Ph.D., chief 
psychologist at EdgehiU ~ ew
port, and Timothy R1vmus, 
M.D., director of Butler 
Hospital's substance abuse in
patient and partial hospital 
programs. CMEs and CEUs 
available. Fee of $20 mcludes 
lunch. For reservations, call 
455-6265, 

World Headquarters in New 
York, at the afternoon prayers . 
The occasion was the Tenth of 
Tevet, a day of fasting on 
w hich Jewish suffering is 
remembered . 

The world reno wn leader 
denounced in even stronger 
terms the notion that further 
suffering might await the Jew
ish people as retribution for 
their sins. 

"This suggestion is un
conscionable," the Rebbe 
declared . " The future bodes 
only well for the Jewish 
people; there will never be 
another Holocaust. There will 

be redemption and joy." 
" The tragedy of the Holo

caust," the Rebbe said, " is an 
unanswerable question. No 
human rationale w hatsoever 
can explain such indescribable 
suffering. Indeed, G-d 's words 
to his prophet that 'My 
thoughts are not as your 
thoughts, nor are your ways 
My ways,' (Isaiah 55:8) is all 
that can be said ." 

" Any attempt to cast blame, 
for whatever reason, upon 
those w ho perished is shock
ing." 

" We recite in our prayers 
that G-d will_ first redeem the 

~ LEISURE TOUR TO ISRAEL ,.'r, v• February 20- March 20, 1991 

~~~\-- DON'T BE LEFT HOME! 
v We Are Going ... Are You? 

Call Jack Mossberg Now 

WINKLEMAN TRAVEL 
720 Reservoir Avenue, C ranston, RI 

943-7700 • Outside RI : 1-800-234-5595 

(401) 821 -8080 

AFFORDABLE ELEGANCE 

645 East Avenue • Warwick, RI 02893 • Ats. 2 & 11 3 
Behind Kinko's Copies 

Jewish people from all its 
afflictions. He will redeem 
them as they are, sins and all. 
And only a fter that will He 
redeem them from all their 
iniquities." 

" No one may cast aspersion 
on, or sit in judgement of the 
Jewish people, G-d 's children . 
G-d loves them all wherever 
and however they are," the 
Rebbe concluded . 

December 30, 1990 

885-7110 
Richa rd S. Blackman, CPCU 

Homeowners 
Auto 

Business 
Life 

655 Main St., E . Greenwich 

WE ARE NOW BUYING 
Old Jewelry • Paintings • Antiques 

lflHII: 11:MJ:>Ull?IUM 
Joyce Shatkin 738-8824 Marcia Stern 

MADE-RITE 

Install MADE-RITE windows and doors and you may never 
say a four lette r word again. That's hecause they're tough and 
durable. so they don't stick. jam , rot or cause curs ing. 

Wouldn't you like 111 sa ,· s11111e1hi11g nice alu1111 your 
H'i11e1<n,·s for a ,·lw11ge? 

CALL TODAY: 941-3222 
or TOLL FREE 1-800-427-1818 
FREE ESTIMATES• COMPETITIVELY PRICED 

600 PARK AVENUE• CRANSTON, RI 
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AROUND TOWN 
by Dorothea Snyder 

Wondrous World Of Pictures 
David Cohen's book, "The Jews In America." 

"The shot of the young fellow praying in his room wasn't directly assigned that 
way. Originally, I was supposed to cover a party at the Hebrew House at Brown. 
When I checked it out, I realized that wasn't where the pictures might be. After 
walking around to see which room was interesting, I came across Reuben Beiser's 
room where I was able to find the right shot where there was some sort of 
juxtaposition between the religious aspects and the secular modem day rock n' 
roll sort of thing. I asked him what he would be doing at that time, and there you 
have it." (Spoken by Photographer Bill Ballenberg) 

On View: Claire Goodman 
Durtng a preview of Claire's exhibit at Warwick's Central Library. 

"I've always wanted to be an artist since I was in kindergarten. Life has a way of 
throwing you curves, and you don't always get where you want to go right away. 
I went to work right out of high school because I couldn't make a living at art. I 
still can' t make a living out of it, but I'm having a lot oUun. Not everbody fulfills 
their dreams. In kindergarten, I dreamed I would be an artist. it took me a long 
time from then to now." 

If I Can Be Of Help To People 
Sam Shlevin, retired executive director of Providence Hebrew Day School. 

A zealot in his work to fight racism and anti-Semitism for over a half century, 
Sam was appointed chairman of the commission on Racial, Religious and Ethnic 
Harassment in 1987. " Anti-Semitism hasn't been just my whole target, but any 
group. I've been approached by other groups over the last 15 years. My interest in 
people is because of my love for people. It has nothing to do with racial or 
religious following. At this stage of my life where I've had to retire, I'm still very 
much concerned and want to help as much as I can with groups." 

This Is My Baby! 
At the Brown University Daycare center with its director, Cynthia 

Smothers. 

" It's a joyous feeling working with little children, to see them grow, develop 
and reach developmental milestones! To help them discover the world and 
people, make friends, take turns. 

Always The Unexpected 
Kenneth Gloss, antiquarian book dealer, proprietor of the long established 

Brattle Book Shop in Boston. 

" At one lecture, I noticed a man carrying an Andrew Wyeth book, which I 
thought was nothing special. When I opened it up, there was a full page 
watercolor. It turns out the man knew Wyeth and the book was worth anywhere 
from $25,000 to $75,000 .. . The unexpected!" 

Kitties Convene 
A meowvelous weekend at the Northeast Feline Fanciers and Rhode Island 

Cat Club's 29th Annual Cat Show. 

More than 200 furry friends from as far away as Texas claimed new territorial 
rights at the Veteran's Memorial Ice Rink in Cranston. With a twinkle in her eye, 
show manager Roberta Achtermeier tabbed the event a 12-ring circus, explaining 
that judging takes place twice in six rings over the two-day competition. Except 
for a few meows here and a few meows there and a wide-eyed escapee from a 
cage who was quickly detained, all was calm. 

Thank You For Caring 
Ruth Jaffa, former remedial reading specialist at Carl G. Lauro School on 

Kenyon Avenue in Providence. 

Blazing a starry trail for youngsters in her remedial reading classes, Ruth Jaffa 
leaves them with a constellation of growth opportunities as she heads southbound 
with her husband Sunny to make a new home in Florida. 

. . .She glows recalling the festivities and beams non-stop over drawings and 
letters compiled for her from elementary students in a special collection, never to 
be far from reach: 'Congratulations on your retirement and thank you for your 
help because I read 31 books and I behave good. I will miss you a lot. I feel sorry 
you're going away and I love you a lot and Mr. Jaffa too. Don't forget me.' 

'I know you'll miss us and we'll miss you. Thank you for caring about me.' 

In Recognition of Outstanding Achievement 
The Sixth Rhode Island Jewish Athletic Hall of Fame at the Jewish 

Community Center. 

Jeffrey Goldberg, upon receiving the Service To Sports Award," said " It's a 
sensational feeling to be involved with something you love so much ... helping 
others when you don't have the ability to play as well as you'd like. It's been a lot 
of fun over the years to watch some of the guys I've had the priviliege of coaching 
go on to bigger and better things. To have this opportunity and to be pleasantly 
surprised, to be inducted into the Hall of Fame, to get an honor when you love 
something so much is something that I really don't have words for." 

It's Everybody's Story 
Allan Goldstein, director of prize-winning film, "The Outside Chance of 

Maximilian Glick." 

" I waited over 10 years for the right film to come along. It's everybody's story. 
It 's everybody's film . Everybody has felt left out at some point . . . at odds with 
their parents. 1 wanted to give the film a feeling of nostalgia and to make it as 
warm a picture as possible." · 

4..._ ___ 1:?_e_t_r_o_s,_o __ ______,1_ 

The Out-of-Towners 
A self indulgence into the occupational hazards of travel on one 

coast-to-coast trip. 

The day couldn't have gotten off to a better start! 
_The cat was on the mend after the vet assured me his limp wasn't due to Lyme 

Disease, but the affects of a tiny cut on his paw. 
" Ladies and gentlemen, we have a medical emergency on board which requires 

our returning to Chicago. We have priority to land ... . ..... " 
The day couldn 't have been more perfect! 
Wrong! 
Twenty-five minutes into the air, the plane's speaker system was on. " Ladies 

and gentlemen, this is your captain speaking. There seems to be a problem with 
one of the engines, so we will need to return to Los Angeles." 

Seniors Mull Middle East Crisis 
The seniors at the Jewish Community Center speak their minds about the 

administration's handling of affairs in the Middle East last summer. 

Anna Melamut: " Everything can come to an understanding if you come and sit 
around the table and talk with friends and with family. It's the same thing with 
everybody. Nobody is perfect. I'm so afraid of wars because I lived through two, 
and I have children and grandchildren who are eligible to serve. 1 was worried, 
but now I feel better because the leaders are intelligent people. If they sit down 
and talk, they may come to the best conclusion rather than go to war." 

Theodore Bike/ Brings "Tevye" To Providence 
Phone interview with the veteran actor and performer. 

" After all these years, I'm beginning to know the role very well. I'm very fond 
of playing Tevye. Basically, I'm playing my own grandfather. He had so many of 
the elements of Tevye. He was both periodically very observant and devout, and 
periodically very impishly irreverent. 

She Left A Great Legacy 
The First Annual Florence Parmet Memorial Music Fund Awards Concert 

at the University of Rhode Island Summe( Music Camp 

"She had a passion and dedication for excellence and for giving of herself. We 
felt the Memorial Fund would allow her spirit to live on; it was with that spirit that 
we started it. She was a woman who never wanted to be very visible, but was 
always selfless with her time. She wanted to be a very vital part of the 
community. I think it's a great tribute to her; it's truly a living memorial, fostering 

, the education of young, pr_omising, and _motivated musicians. That's a wonderful 
tribute for anyone! She still continues to be a great source of inspiration. She left a 
great legacy." (Marc Parmet) 

Many Irons In Her Fire 
Dr. Greta L. Cohen, associate professor of physical education and women's 

studies at URI, named Woman of the Year by the Association of Professional 
and Academic Women at URI. 

" It's difficult to be an activist and maintain that because I see so much wrong 
and the inequities seem to be so incredibly insurmountable, yet if I let it get to me, 
I'd have a chip on my shoulder. I would hate to be like that. There's so much that 
is wonderful about life. You have total and complete control over it. There is no 
one to blame but yourself if you don't make the best of it." 

Born To Be A Guitar Player 
T. K. Kellman, the musical director and guitarist for "Legends In Concert." 

"We went on the Ed Sullivan Show. My grandmother was alive then. Most 
Jewish people will know that when Ed Sullivan had people come on, they were 
the sons and daughters of the circus acts they saw in the old country. My 
grandmother refused to call him Ed Sullivan. She said anybody who brought 
those acts over had to be Jewish. She called him Ed Solomon." 

There Were More Roads To Cross 
The loss of a life-long friend, Elaine. 

We were like two silver streaks zipping down Lucerne Street on our shiny new 
roller skates. It wasn' t a near collision that brought us together, but the constant 
ascent up the hill to zoom down again ..... As I write this, 1 miss her and our link 
to each other. Of all my friends, she and I travel the farthest path back. 

I looked around at her collection of memorabilia and pictures. Bernice and 1 
gazed at the picture of the three of us snapped at the barbecue. We didn 't need to 
say a word. 

Perhaps the same thoughts came to our minds ... There were many roads that 
should have been crossed together. 
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--------Arts and Entertainment 
"La Bete" A Good Bet For '91--------

about mediocrity and a culture 

It 's a chip off the old Moliere 
o f 17th century French 
comedy. 

No, it 's Pirandello with a 
play within a play . 

Or is it Shakespeare with wit 
and subtl e sa rcasms? 

What do we ha ve here 
ti cking away with metronome 
precision? Iambic pentameter, 
rhyming couplets. 

What we do have is " La 
Bete," a brilliant stroke of 
genius written by David 
Hirson, on stage a t the Wilbur 
in Boston. It takes place at 
Prince Cont i's estate in 
Pezenas, France. A devoted 
patron o f the arts, the prince 
supports an acting troupe and 
wa nts Valere, a tro ubadour to 

Square S'ls Holds 
Comedy Show 

Midwinter's Eve Comedy 
Night for the benefit of a t-risk 
youth . Four of New England 's 
best club comedians will team 
up for the benefit of Rhode 
Island 's a t-risk youth . January 
27, FOP Lodge, Mitchell 's 
Lane, Middletown, R.I. Spon
sored by Square Sails School / 
Square S'ls Ltd. Tickets $18 in 
advance. $20 at door. Call 
(401) 848-0790 . Visa / MC. 

Poetry 
Competition 

The Pawtucket Arts Council 
is sponsonng ,ts Second 
Annual High School Poetry 
Competition. Each Rhode 
Island student in grades 9-12 m 
in~ited to submit a poem. 

The competition has been 
designed to recognize and 
reward excellence among 
young, aspiring authors. Cash 
prizes of $75, $50, and $25 will 
be awarded in a February 9 cer
emony at which the winners 
will be invited to read theu 
poems. Last year, the judges 
selected seven poems for hon
ors from among 200 submitted. 

Paramount Cards of Paw
tucket co-sponsors the compe
tition . 

. The deadline for entries is 
Thursday, January 10. For a 
complete set of guidelines, 
contact the Pawtucket Arts 
Council, 474 Broadway, Paw
tucket, R.I . 02860, 725-1151. 

Mail gets to us faste r if yo u 
use our post offi ce box 

number. 
P.O. Box 6063 

Providence, R.I. 02940 

join . 
Valere 's invited to the pa lace 

to the d isdai n of the troupe's 
managers, Elomire and Bejart. 
A buffoon and an ego-maniac, 
Valere opens Act I with a long 
monologue, in which he 
rh ymes and chimes about 
language, composing nouns for 
objects. A chair simply isn ' t a 
chair . It 's a " Francesca." A 
table is " caraboomba. " 

Elomire thi nks that if the 
boori sh Valere presents hi s 
p lay , "The Bro thers of Cardiz," 
the Prince will boo t him out of 
the pa lace. It doesn ' t work. The 
Prince loves the play , which 
wa llows in nonsense and 
nothingness . 

" La Bete" sends messages 

The Odd Couple 
City Nights Dinner Theatre 

announces Nei l Simon 's "The 
Odd Couple." It runs all Friday 
and Saturday evenings January 
11 th rough February 2, with 
Thursda y performances Jan
uary 24 and 31 , Sunday mati 
nees January 20, 27 and Febru 
ary 3 and a Sunday 6 p.m. 
ea rl y dinner show on January 
27. 

The show is directed by Pat 
Glad and stars Tom Gleadow 
and Chuck Reifler with D. Seth 
Abbott, Warren Flinkfel t, 
David Roberti, Geoff White, 
Lisa Gould and Tracey Dwor
man. 

Neil Simon is at his best in 
this hiiarious comedy about 
two divorced men who become 
roommates, · until they start 
r_epeating the patterns that 

bere ft of excellence through the 
character of Elomire. The 
beginning may be a bit hard to 
ge t into at first, but like some 
grea t books, once you do, you 
can 't put it down. 

The performances are 
ex traordinary. Tom McGowan, 
the understudy who replaced 
Ron Silver, was phenomenal as 
Valere. Michael Cumpsty 
(Elomire), James Greene 
(Bejar!) and Dylan Baker 
(Prince Cont i) are superb. 
Johann Carl o as Dorinne, who 
can speak onl y in a single wo rd 
a t a time, which must folio)" 
with another word in rh yme, 
perfo rms with mas ter 
precision. 

Richard Hudson 's picture
framed set is three-dimen
sional, angled in stark white 
with a gold -lea f chandelie r 
that's oblique. The lav ish cos
tumes are sti tched wi th a 
thread of whimsy. Superbly 
directed by Ri chard Jones, " La 
Bete" could have been up
staged by a white cockatoo if it 
weren 't so spectacular. 

It will be inte resting to wa tch 
" La Be te" go onto Broadway. 
With a tuck of tigh tening here 
and there, " La Bete" should be 
a hit 1 

Produced by Stuart Ostrow 
and Andrew Lloyd Webber, 
" La Bete" will be a t the Wi lbur 
th ro ugh January 20. 

' doomed their marriages. 
City Nights is loca ted in the 

cen ter of downtown l'awtucket 
at 27 Exchange Street, next to 
the Pawtucket Evening Times 
Building wi th easy access from 
Route 95 by exi t 29 (a t the end 
of the exit ramp turn south 
onto Broadway, then at the 
first tra ffi c light, turn right onto 
Exchange Street). The theatre 
is at the intersection of Broad 
and Exchange Street on the 
left. 

Reservations are also being 
taken for Bernard Slade's 
taut thriller " Fatal Attrac
tion" running February 15 
through March 10. Tickets to 
City N.ights are by reservation 
only. For reservations or other 
information, call the Box Office 
723-6060. 

t\,e 

the Twist 

c:,t10\\ 
J 

BAND OF GOLD 
Your D.f. 

Stu Kortick 
738-2418 

Re-live the Music 
1950s - 1960s 

For: 
• Sock Hops 
• Cruisin' Nights 
• Private Parties 

WE EXPERTLY CANE 
CHAIRS 

, Fiber Rush Seats 
Furniture Repair 
Re-silver Mirrors 

463-8262 

''The Marriage 
of Figaro'' 

The Rhode Island Phil
harmonic is proud to present 
the New York City Opera Na
tional Company in their fully 
staged production of Mozart's 
operatic masterpiece, "The 
Marriage of Figaro," on Friday 
evening, January 11 , 1991 , at 8 
p.m. at the Providence Per
forming Arts Center at 220 
Weybosset Street. Hailed by 
critics and opera lovers every 
where, this bubbly comedy con
tai ns some of the mos t sublime 
and well -integrated ensemble 
writing in all of opera . 

Joseph A. LoSchia vo is the 
d irector o f the production in 
his debut wi th this company, 
and back for hi s fourth season, 
Will ia m Robertson will con
d uct the Orchestra. Greeted 
throughout the country by 
criti ca l accolades, the New 
York City Opera National 
Company is embarking on its 
10th and mos t extensive tour. 
Committed to providing 
talented young artists with val 
ua ble performing experience, 
while allowing seasoned sing
ers chances to perfect character
iza tions, the National Company 
assures audiences throughout 
the country and Canada of an 
opportunity to enjoy both vet
eran performers and the bright 
est up-and -coming young 
opera stars. 

This production of "The Mar
riage of Figaro" will feature the 
City Opera 's popular super-

titles . While performers sing in 
Italian, a simultaneous English 
translation is projected onto a 
screen above the stage. This 
completely clarifies all the 
action onstage while preserv
ing the integrity of the original 
language libretto. 

Tickets for "The Marriage of 
Figaro" are on sale at the Phil 
harmonic office, 222 Richmond 
Street, Providence (401) 83 1-
3123, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. Mon .-Fri ., 
at the Performing Arts Center, 
and at all Ticketron outlets. 
Ticket prices for this perform
ance are $21 , $26, $33, and 
$57, with seating in the $21 
secti ons for students and sen- . 
iors at$14 . 

LORIN LIVERY, LTD. 
• Private Chauffeuring • 

Luxury Limousines Also Availahle 

EL AL ISRAEL AIRLINES 
has a Tremendous Bonus Promotion 

Call: Dorothy Ann Wiener for details 272-6200 
$838.00 will gel you: Round Trip to Israel, 5 nights hotel & 5-day car rental 

DON'T STAY AWAY! Israel Needs You 
We love Israel... and we are also: 

CRUISE SPECIALISTS * * * * * * Discounted Trips 
All the Caribbean Islands • Hawaii • Europe 

Don't stay home - When you go ... GO WIENER TRAVEL 

'\v YOUR DOMESTtc ,wORLDWIDE 
e Dorothy Ann TRAVEL FLIGHTS CRUISES TOURS teller AGENT • ' 

INC 272-6200 
766 HOPE STREET P.O. BOX 6845 PROVIDENCE, RI 02940 



'"'-I 

8 -THE RHODE ISLAND JEWISH HERALD, THURSDAY, JANUARY 3, 1991 

Bar Mitzvahs • Bal Mitzvahs • EngagemenUI 

lF IT'S WORTH REMEMBERING 
IT'S WORTH "SEBASTIAN" 

Finest Videotaping 
Photographic Excellence 

Weddings· Bar/Bat Mim,ah 
Family Portraiture 

Anniversary or any occasion. 

--~ -- . ------ ----
STUDIOS LTD . 

1204 MAIN STREET 
WEST WAR WICK, RHODE ISLAND 

Winner of the prestigious Award of "Phou,grape,- of the Yew" by the 
l'Tofessiunal Phou,graphe,, Association of R .I . for I 987, I 988 mid I 989. 

Z MILES FROM THE RHODE ISLAND MALL 

821-0649 

1RRnron£'S 
CATERING & DELI, INC. 

Personalized Catering For All Occasions • Corporate & Social 
• Fresh-Baked Goods, Soups, Salads • Cafe Dining or Take Out • 

1150 Oaklawn Avenue • Cranston, RI 02920 (401) 463-9866 

Featuring Memorable Dresses for Day, 
Special Occasion and Mother of the Bride 

CRUISEWEAR ARRIVING DAILY 

ei>t-n-Cl"'U'l"IA q~ SANDY SHAW 

-~ROFEss,clJl rv;;&R&:ti~~. President 

108 BELVEDERE ROAD, CRANSTON, RI 02920·4S05 
TEL: (401) 944-5586 • FAX: (401) 946-0543 

wish to announce the addition of 

Hebrew Lettering* 
<ni'nil( n:J'nJ · ;:J:s,) 

to their Typographic Ubrary 

2665 West Shore Road, Warwick, RI 

To enhance your Invitations. Stationery, 
Envelopes, Business Cards. Flyers. anything 

where Hebrew Lettering • would add a Special A air. 
Can on Sandy at Pro-lype to Specialize your Wedding, 

Bar Mitzvah. Bat Mitzvah Invitations, Flyers or Brochures. 

Dr. and Mr:s. Don.tld Bernslein 
request /he honour of your presence 

al rhe marriage of their d;,ughter 
£//en Sue 

ro 
Mr. S.,nford H. Shaw 

Sunday. the first of July 
nrneteen hundred and ninety 
at five -thirty in the evening 

T"CI/UJ1J r?JIT n,:m ,~] c:mxa'J'!Jr!J 
011, m?1?, nna111? 

xwo ,noK 
) • 

cr:r ,;now 
·?r? I( pr;tKlOI' 

0·11wm mxo 11wn ?~X 
nm"""" :nv, ·1.·m r;l)n nn·, --- ----

Decoratin 
Celebrate The Bea~ 

It 's been the inspiration for 
decorative design in fabrics, 
wall coverings, textiles, china, 
architectural ornament, and 
decorative and useful objects of 
every sort throughout the ages. 
It has appeared on everything 
from the walls of Egyptian 
temples to the capitals of medi
eval columns to contemporary 
wallpapers. 

It 's the flower. The simplic
ity and beauty of the delicate 
bloom is a most enduring de
sign motif. In fact , it 's been 
estimated that some 90 percent 
of textile and wall covering de
signs are based on natural 
forms: flowers, leaves, animals 

and the landscape 
habit. 

The ever-popular 
also found favor in r 
as a design eleme 
covering patterns. T 
ish vinyl floors, fo 
incorporate that mos 
design motif. 

" In the last few 
florals have bee 
sellers," explained 
non, product stylis 
strong World Indus 
of the reason is an o 
toward country t 
decorating. Another 
florals we're seeing 
of a contemporar 

Survey Reveals America's Ge 

A nationwide Gallup survey 
reveals what Americans really 
think about gift giving and re
ceiving. The survey, Generosity 
and Desires: A Gift-Giving 
Survey, was commissioned by 
the American Floral Marketing 
Council (AFMC). "We wanted 
to find out how Americans feel 
about the gifts they give and 
what they like to receive," ex
plained Charles Kremp, chair
man of AFMC. 

The poll discloses some sur
prises in America 's gift-giving 
habits, including some that 
might shock Emily Post: One 
out of four Americans has re
ceived a gift, then rewrapped 
that gift and given it to some
one else. 

Make Sure It Fits! 
Clothing is a top-rated gift to 

give, but people also single 
clothing as the worst gift 

they've ever recei 
thirds of the resp 
turn clothing most o 

For people turni 
new leaf - such as 
diet or starting a n 
program - the m 
gifts are flowers 
plants, clothing an 
sporting or ent 
events. 

To Impress A 
Interest .. 

When pollsters a 
gifts Americans wan 
from admirers, flo 
the top answer. 
women named flo 
said jewelry. 

The study con 
trend: Women are 
flowers . One-third 

MIILER'S 
FORALLOC 

Smoked Salmon • Smoked Fish • Dairy P 

Design Your Own Menu • '~lwa 
751-8682 

776 HOPE STREET, PROVIDENCE 



Trends 
:y Of The Flower 

they in

floral has 
cent years 
t in floor 
day's styl-
example, 

celebrated 

years, our 
me best 

Ron Gag-
at Arm

ries. " Part 
erall trend 
emes in 

is that the 
today are 
, stylized 

nature that's very easy to work 
with." 

As part of the celebration of 
the flower in design, Armstrong 
has commissioned " Beauty of 
the Flower," a 1991 calendar. 
Featuring a close-up photo of a 
bouquet of tulips, the calendars 
are available on a limited basis 
at no charge to customers who 
visit selected Armstrong floor
ing stores during the month of 
November. No purchase neces
sary. 

For the location of the near
est Armstrong retailer, call 
(800) 233-3823. 

erosity And Desires 
ed. Two

ndents re
ten. 
g over a 

going on a 
w exercise 
st popular 
r house
tickets to 
rtainment 

ove 

ked what 
to receive 
ers were 
Half the 
ers; men 

rms one 
ving men 

of the 
ad given 
nee in the 
early half 

gave men flowers for romantic 
reasons. Women under 30 are 
most likely to give flowers to 
men. 

In The Doghouse? 
Flowers were named the 

most popular gift to give when 
people feel guilty about some
thing they did - or didn' t -
do. Flowers also rated tops as 
the most convenient gift -
since giving flowers can be as 
simple as calling a florist . 

"Gifts can say anything from 
'Get Better' and ' I love you' to 
'Thanks for feeding my gold
fish.' People are expressing 
these feelings with flowers, 
and they turn to flori~ts for 
help. After all, florists are 
really consultants who can 
communicate feelings con
veniently and beautifully," 
said Kremp. 

-OUT CATERING 
tters • Dell Platters • Appetizers 

Fresh -Always The Best" 
725-1696 

PAWTUCKET AVENUE. PAWTUCKET 
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Weddings • Anniversaries • Birthdays 

Bar/Bat Mitzvah Invitations 
Personalized Stationery 
Birth Announcements 

52 Roberta Avenue 
Pawtucket, Rhode Island 02860 

Cathy D. Mann 

MIX& 
MATCH 

724-9240 

Wedding Invitations 
Personaliud Accessories 

Custom Designed Invitations 

By Appointment Only 
(401) 725-4959 

2 FOR 1 SALE! 
BUY 1 ITEM AT REG. PRICE, GET 2nd ITEM FOR $1.00 

WINTER CLEARANCE Sale begins Tues., Jan. s 
Higher Prices Prevail • All Sales Final • Sorry, No Layaways 

HOURS: Tuesday, Wednesday, Friday 10-6, Thursday 10-9. Soturdoy 10-5 

The "Only" Party Warehouse 
310 East Avenue, Pawtucket• 726-2491 

~ 30%-60% Discount 
On Most Items 

INCLUDING Wedding, Favors, Birthday, 
.________________ Children's Toys and All Occasion Party Supplies 

HOURS: 

WINTER CLEARANCE SALE ... 25% to 50% OFF 
10% off 1991 Spring Collection & Mother of the Bride Misses & Petite Sizes 4-18 

~tas 'Dress Sfiop 
46.'Jw{feSquare, Cranston, ']?J 02910 • (401) 781-3707 

Bar/Bat Mitzvah Parties, Weddings, 
Showers and More ... 

FEMALE VOCALIST 

State of the Art Sound & Lighting Equipment 
FCC LICENSED DISC JOCKEYS 

Master of Ceremonies ED SCHLESINGER 
723-1970 • 943-2075 

CALL ME, "lrS THE PARTY I CAN DO" 
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World and Nat ional News 
Will Of Last Survivors Of Chelmno 
Made Public 

by Cathrine Gerson 
TEL A VIV (JT A) - The will 

written by the last 47 Jews to 
survive th e C helmno death 
cam p, describing their story 
and calling for revenge for the 
deaths of th e 350,000 Jews 
ki ll ed there, was made public 
fo r the fi rs t time. 

"To th e attention of the 
happy m an w h o finds this note
book," the document begins. 
"Please read the contents care
fu ll y and pass it on to every
one, and also to the members 
of our families still alive, those 
w ho were far away from this 
horrible tragedy." 

The rare origina l document, 
which until now had not been 
seen in the West, became avail
able by agreement between the 
Soviet State Archives and the 
Yad Vashem Holocaust Memo
rial Authority in Jerusa lem. 

Its existence has been 
known since the end of World 
War 11, w hen llya Ehrenburg 
documented Nazi war crimes 
in The Black Book. But the 
Soviet authorities banned 
publication of the book and 
only one copy was smuggled 
out of th e Soviet Union. 

It is not a will in the legal 
sense, bu t a description of the 
fate of the Chelmno inmates, a 
farewell to their families and 
an appeal to future generations 
never to forget. 

The document, dated Jan . 9, 
1945, was drafted by the 47 

Jews the Nazis had kept alive 
to d ismantle the C h elmno 
crematoria and destroy other 
evidence of the deat h factory 
before Soviet troops reached 
the camp, situated in the Lodz 
district o f Poland. 

The document describes the 
backgrounds of the 4 7, their 
professions and what they 

. endured at various Nazi camps 
until they reached the final one 
at Chelmno. 

Berek Wittenfeld, one of the 
47, wrote, " When I see how 
the thousands of innocent Jews 
are being murdered, my heart 
is torn up inside me. I am only 
16, but they have chained my 
fee t like a criminal." 

Another testimonial de-
scribes the hopelessness of the 
inmates. "Armed soldiers are 
standing around me. What can 
I do7" one prisoner wrote. 

" Tell my brothers, Yitzhak 
Laser and Mordechai Mote k, 
and my sister : 0 Hava, in 
Moscow about my fate, about 
my last wish before my death . 

" Whoever finds this, please 
avenge the tens of thousands 
of Jews that were slaughtered 
h ere ." 

Although 47 names were 
listed at the end, only 10 Jews 
actually signed the will, proba
bly for lack of time. It was 
smuggled out of the camp to a 
Polish farmer, who passed it 
on to Red Army headquarters 
nea rby . 

Rabbi Carl Astor 
Certified Mohel 

I 5 years of professional experience 

For a Dignified, Meaningful 
Religious Ceremony 

(203) 442-04 18 (Work) 
(203) 443-0760 (Residence) 

. {b®ffl{I9 ®@tm@lf t {f (D ilt 
ESTABLISHED 1931 

ON BEAUTIFUL LAKE ATTITASH 
Amesbury, Massachusetts 01913 

(sponsored by the Commun ity Centers of Beverly , Chelsea , 
Lawrence and the North Shore) 

OUR 61 st SEASON 
Give your son a summer he will never forget ! 

ALL ATHLETIC FIELDS ARE LIGHTED FOR 
EVENING PROGRAMS 

Softball • Baseball • Football • Soccer • Volleyball 
Basketball• Hockey• Tennis· Dramatics 

Waterski ing • Canoeing • Sailing • Swim Instruction 
Weight Lifting • Archery ~ Mountain Climbing 

Camp Trips• Photography • Computers• Radio 

Indoor Facilities for Gym, Arts and Crafts, and Rec. Hall 

KOSHER FOOD 
FOR BOYS FROM 3RD-10TH GRADE 

Call for brochures and videotgpes 

Mark Casso Eight (8) Weeks 
$1950 39 Banks Road e 

Swampscott, MA 01907 RCA 
(617) 592-9421 Four (4) Weeks 

~---D_ir_e_c_to_r ___ 7 ACW~~TED 1-----$_1_0_7_5 ___ ~ 

Poll Reveals That Most Germans 
Would Like To Forget Holocaust 

The Chelmno will was trans
lated from the original Polish 
into Russian and the trans
lation sent to the Soviet State 
Archives in Moscow, where it 
remained until now. 

An estimated 360,000 Jews 
were murdered at Chelmno 
from 1942 to 1945 . Only two 
survived. 

Martin Gilbert's definitive 
work, The Holocaust : A History 
of the Jews of Europe During the 
Second World War, describes the 
ci rcumstances of their survival. 

" On Jan . 17, at Chelmno, the 
55 prepared to murder the sur
viving members of the special 
Commando which, for the pre
vious two-and-a -half months 
had been forced to dismantle 
the crematoria ," Gilbert wrote. 

" A hundred Jews had been 
put to this work. My mid-Jan 
uary, only 41 were still alive. " . 

On the night of Jan . 17, the 
55 took the su rvi vo rs out of 
their barracks in groups of five 
and shot them to death . 

One was Shimon Strebnik, 
who was in the first group to 
be shot. He was only wound
ed, albeit seriously, and sur
vived. 

The other survivor was 
Mordechai Zurawski, who 
acquired a knife, stabbed an 55 
man and managed to escape, 
though wounded in the foot. 

According to Dr. Shmuel 
Karkovsky, head of the Yad 
Vashem Archjves, it is "a rare 
document w ritten by desperate 
Jews." 

" This is one of the most hor
rifying documents I have ever 
seen. When I received it, I 
couldn 't sleep all night," he 
said . " This will signifies the 
defeat of the Germans." 
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by Debra N ussbaum Cohen 
NEW YORK (IT A) - A ma

jority of citizens in unified 
Germany believe that " it is 
time to put the memory of the 
Holocaust behind us," accord
ing to a new study sponsored 
by the American Jewish Com
mittee . 

The survey, the first poll of 
attitudes on issues relating to 
Jews in newly reunified 
Germany, also revealed that 38 
percent of Germans believe 
that " Je ws exploit the Holo
caust for their own purposes." 

The same percentage agree 
that " now, as in the past, Jews 
exert too much influence on 
world events. " 

Polling took place between 
Oct. 1 and 15, in face -to-face 
interviews wit h 1,922 people 
across Germany. Of that total , 
995 people we re citizens of the 
former West Germany, and 
826 people were citizens of the 
fo rm er East Germany. Fifty 
people were parliamentarians 
and party figures from what 
was West' Germany, and 51 
were East German politicians. 

Over half o f those ques
tioned , some 52 percent, be 
li eve Israe l has no special claim 
on Germany and that " Israel is 
a s tate like any other. " 

Nearly one-third of those 
polled ~elieve that " Zionism is 
racism 

Just 22 percent of those 
polled favor paying reparations 
to Jews for property lost during 
the Nazi e ra . 

A ban on anti -Semitic 
groups enjoys w idespread pop
ularity among Germans from 
both the East and West, with 
79 percent approving, and 73 
percent favor teaching about 
the Nazi period in schools. But 
on ly 55 percent support prose
cuting Nazi war criminals. 

The results of the study were 
"disturbing," according to 
David Harris, executive vice 
president of the AJCommittee. 

Most surprising for the re
searchers was the disparity be
tween the opinions o f forme r 
East and West Germans. 

While it is West Germ ans 
w ho h ave had more exposure 
to education about the Th ird 
Re ich over the last fo ur 
decades, the attitudes o f fo rmer 
East Germans were m uch m ore 
positive toward Jewish con
cerns, th e survey fo und. 

Nearly two-th irds o f West 
Cermans believe that " it is 
time to pu t the memory of the 
Ho locaust behi nd us," but less 
than half, 44 percent, of East 
Germans agree. 
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And while just one-fifth of 
the former East Germans 
polled believe " Jews exert too 
much influence on world 
events" and that " Jews a re ex
ploiting th e Holocaust for thei r 
own purposes," over tw ice as 
many - 44 and 45 percent, 
respectively - former West 
Germans agreed . 

Dr. David Jordice, senior 
vice president of D3 Systems, 
the U.S. marketing and opin 
ion research organization that 
conducted the survey, together 
with th e Emnid Institute, a 
German polling organization, 
offered one possible reason 
that East Germans have more 
liberal attitudes toward Jewish 
concerns. 

" Historically , the East 
German government favored 
the Arab side politically, and in 
an oppressive regime, people 
often sought a way to tweak 
their government 's nose," he 
explained. But he admitted, 
" We don ' t have a full answer 
yet." 

A German journalist attend 
ing the press conference re
cently offered an alternative 
explanation . He suggested that 
an anti -Nazi attitude more 
sympat hetic toward Jews was 
maintained during four 
decades of relative isolation 
behind the Iron Curtain. 

Great differences also 
existed between the opinions 
of German leaders and the 

. beliefs of their constituents. For 
example, w hile 100 percent of 
the politicians believe that 
schoolchildren should be 
taught about the Nazi period, 
only 68.5 percent of West Ger
man voters, and 84 percent of 
East Germans agreed. 

Younger and better-ed-
ucated Germans were less 
likely to express negative at 
titudes, the survey found . 

The researchers a lso noted 
that there were no great differ
ences of opinion between 
either sex or different religious 
groups. 

" One of the m ost encourag
ing results o f th e survey was 
the way the 'e lites' (as the poli
ticia ns are ca ll ed) responded," 
said AJCommittee's Harris. 
" Our challenge is to more ef
fective ly utilize the elites to 
transmit thei r opin ions. " 

" This information provides a 
firm base upon w h ich we can 
develop programming re
sponses to troubling trends," 
he said. 

According to Dr. David 
Singer, director of research and 
publications at AJCommittee, 
the results of the survey pose 
"a serious challenge to 
Germans and to Jews as well. " 

The issues raised by the sur
vey will be addressed at a sym 
posium next March in Bonn, 
under the joint auspices of 
AJCommittee and a German 
organization , the Konrad 
Adenauer Foundation. 

There, about two dozen 
politicians, educators and jour
nalists will discuss " why these 
attitudes develop and what can 
be done about them," sa id 
Wolfgang Pordzik, th e North 
American representative of the 
German foundation . 

___________________________________ ..., __________ .., ____ --- -- ----· - - ·- · ---
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Rabbi David J. Wolpe 
Scholar-In-Residence 
At Temple Am David 

Temple Am David of War
wick and Henry Holt Publish
ing Company have extended 
the national tour of Rabbi 
David J. Wolpe, who will come 
to Warwick to be the 1991 Fran 
Katzman Memorial Scholar-in
Residence. Only 32 years of 
age, Rabbi Wolpe has estab
lished himself as a leading Jew
ish theologian and writer of the r 
caliber of the late Abraham 
Joshua Heschel. Some believe 
he may become the premier 
Jewish writer of the 21st 
century. 

Rabbi Wolpe will lead three 
sessions at Temple Am David 
on the Sabbath weekend of Jan
uary 4 and 5, during which he 
will discuss ideas presented in 
his first book, The Healer of 
Shattered Hearts: A Jewish View 
of God. 

Temple Rabbi H. Scott 
White, as a co-Seminarian of 
Rabbi Wolpe, reports that his 
writing and speaking was al
ready highly respected among 
his fellow students. He further 
reports that Rabbi Wolpe is 
personally a friend_ly, down-to-

earth and warmly engaging 
man. 

Rabbi Wolpe currently is 
Director of the Ostrow Library 
and Instructor in Modern Jew
ish Thought at the University 
of Judaism. Born in 1958 in 
Harrisburg, Pa., and raised in 
Philadelphia, Rabbi Wolpe was 
educated at University of 
Pennsylvania, University of 
Judaism, Hebrew University in 
Jerusalem and Edinburgh Uni-

The Bell Gallery Remains Open 
For the first time in its 20-

year history, Brown Univer
sity's David Winton Bell Gallery 
will remain open through most 
of January. The new holiday 
schedule will make the Bell 
Gallery's current exhibition 
available at a time when the 
public can take the. time to 
enjoy it, according to Richard 
Benefield, gallery adminis
trator. 

"Drawings by Utagawa Kuni
yoshi: Sketches for Japanese 
Prfnts," an exhibition that has 
attracted visitors from as far 
away as Maine and New York, 
will remain at the Bell Gallery 
through January 13. This and 
all shows at the Bell Gallery are 
open to the public at no charge. 

Kuniyoshi's deftly drawn 
sketches, many of them almost 
cartoon-like in tone, have a 
spontaneity and delicacy often 

lost in the final print. But it was 
the finished, full-color print 
that was prized as art in 19th
century Japan and, sadly, most 
sketches were tossed out after 
the woodblock was cut. It is 
highly unusual that so many of 
Kuniyoshi's sketches survived. 

The Kuniyoshi exhibition, 
the first comprehensive show 
of the artist's drawings in this 
country, will travel in the 
United States under the 
auspices of the Smithsonian 
Institution of Traveling Exhibi
tion Services through Decem
ber 1991. 

The Bell Gallery, located in 
the List Art Center at 64 Col
lege Street, is open Monday 
through Friday, 11 a.m. to 4 
p.m., and Saturday and Sun
day, 1 p.m. to 4 p.m. 

versity in Scotland. He was 
ordained by the Jewish Theo
logical Seminary of America in 
1987. 

The Shabbat program on Jan
uary 4 and 5 will begin with 
Kabbalat Shabbat Services at 
6: 15 p.m., followed by a kosher 
catered dinner at 7 p.m. It con
cludes with a study session at 8 
p.m. 

Saturday's program begins 
with services at 9:30 a.m., 
followed by a kosher catered 
lunch and study and prayer ses
sions. A special Shabbaton for 
the religious school runs paral
lel to each adult session. Teens 
are encouraged to join the 
adult programs. Babysitting is 
available. 

Special children's prices for 
meals and a special free bonus 
copy of Rabbi Wolpe's book is 
available, one to a family, with 
the purchase of an adult dinner 
and lunch. The book normally 
sells for $18.95. 

For registration materials or 
a copy of The Healer of Shat
tered Hearts contact Rabbi Scott 
White or Joyce at Temple Am 
David at 463-7944. 

Identification 
Cards 

The R.l. Department of Eld
erly Affairs (DEA) processes 
identification cards for persons 
60 and older every Friday from 
9 a.m. - 3 p.m. at 160 Pine 
Street in Providence. 

Persons must present proof 
of age, such as a birth certifi
cate, driver's license, or Blue 
Cross Plan 65 card. The DEA 
identification cards contain 
their owners' photograph, date 
of birth, Social Security 
number, address, and signa
ture. DEA identification cards 
may NOT be used for fre!' 
transportation on RIPT A 
buses. A $2 donation per ID 
card is required. 

State law requires financial 
institutions to honor the DEA 
identification as valid for the 
purpose of cashing municipal, 
state and federal checks under 
$750. 
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Temple Beth-El News 
Shabbat For Tots - January 12 

What better way to spend 
some time with your family 
th/m on a Shabbat morning. 
Many of the families at Temple 
Beth-El have already dis
covered that participating in a 
Tot Shabbat is a perfect way to 
spend their sabbath morning. 

The next Tot Shabbat will be 
held on Saturday morning, Jan
uary 12 at 11 a.m. in the 
Temple's Bennett Chapel. 
Members of the community 
with young children are in
vited to attend. 

Are you a grandparent of a 
toddler? Do you have young 
children at home? Then plan to 
join Rabbi Sid Helbraun and 
the Family Times Program 
Committee on January 12 for a 
special, casual service for 
young children and all of those 
who are young at heart. 

Family Times, a sub-commit
tee of the Temple's Sisterhood, 
sponsors a variety of family 
activities. For more informa
tion, call Rabbi Helbraun at 
331-6070. 

Concert For The New Year, 
Sunday, January 6 

Temple Beth-El cordially 
invites you and your family to 
a "Concert For The New Year" 
featuring four local Russian 
born musicians. The concert is 
made possible through the 
generosity of the Joseph 
Herman Cohen Music Fund of 
Temple Beth-El. 

The concert begins at 3 p.m. 
in the Temple's Silverstein 
Meeting Hall . The program 
features Mark Tukh, violist, 

Aram Talalan, cello, fliana 
Smirnov, · piano and Irina 
Bykova, piano. 

There is no admission 
charge and members of the 
community are welcome to at
tend. For more information, 
call 331-6070. 

Cups For A Cause 
Sponsored by Beth-El's 

Young Adult Group 
Temple Beth-El's successful 

young adult group, MATIV, 
will begin a very special month 
in January with a coffee tast
ing/ brunch at Cafe La France 
on Weybosset Street on Sun
day, January 6 at 11 :30 a.m. 
This first event of the New 
Year begins a month long cam
paign to collect used ceramic 
mugs to distribute to area shel
ters and food pantries. "Cups 
for a Cause" is based on a simi
lar program initiated by the At
tleboro Sun Chronicle last year. 
The newspaper discovered that 
most people have an embarras
sing wealth of coffee mugs on 
their shelves and that they 
can 't wait to get rid of them! 

If you would like to donate a 
used coffee mug for MATIV's 
"Cups for a Cause" you can 
drop them off at Temple Beth
El during the month of Jan
uary. The mugs will be dis
played in the main lobby and 
then cleaned and distributed to 
community programs such as 
those run by Macauley House. 

For more information on 
Temple Beth-El's MATIV pro
gram, call Rob Goldberg at 
331-6070. 

Temple Beth-El 
through the generosity of the 

Joseph Herman Cohen Music Fund 
cordially invites you 
and your family to a 

CONCERT ,.. ... .::::,... 

FOR THE NEW YEAR 

featuring 

Mark Tukh, violist 
Aram Ta/a/an, cello 

Diana Smirnov, piano 
Irina Bykova, piano 

Sunday, January 6 
3:00 p.m. 

Temple Beth-El is pleased to showcase 
four talented Russian-born musicians. 
three of whom recently arrived in Rhode 
Island. Come and relax in the comfort of 
the Temple's Silverstein Meeting Hall for 
an afternoon of beautiful music. 

+:• There is no admission charge. + 
For more information, call 331-6070. 
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Local News 
Marcuses Announce 
Engagement 

Mr. and Mrs. Sid Marcus of 
Cranston announce the engage
ment of their son, Robert 
Marcus of Marlboro, Mass. , to 
Paula Bowen, also of Marlboro. 
She is the daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. William Bowen of See
konk, Mass. 

Paula is a graduate of 
Seekonk High School and 
Northeastern University. She is 
employed by Gillette of Bostop 
as a computer programmer. 

Robert is a graduate of Crans
ton West High School and the 
U.R.I. School of Engineering. 
He is employed by Radlock 
Manufacturing of Worcester, 
Mass., as a production man
ager. 

They will be married on May 
19, 1991. 

Weis Weds Chernov 
The wedding of Mrs. Desi 

Weis of 87 Third Street, Provi
dence, to Mr. Edward Chernov 
of 119 Tupelo Hill Drive, Crans
ton, took place Sunday eve
ning, December 30, at Temple 
Torat Yisrael in Cranston . A 
reception dinner followed the 
ceremony. 

The bride is the daughter of 
the late David and Malka Feld
man of Poland. 

The bridegroom is the son of 
the late Joseph and Sarah 
Chernov of Russia . 

The bride's gown was winter 
white made by Raya Mareolih. 

Rabbi David Rose and Can
tor Shimon Gerwirtz officiated 
the wedding. 

The couple planned a wed
ding trip to Arizona and Cali
fornia and upon returning will 
reside in Cranston. 

Plitt Selected 
To Play Rugby 

Hugh B. Plitt of Pawtucket 
was recently chosen to play for 
the Texas Under 25 Rugby 
Selectside Team. Plitt also re
cently received a teaching fel 
lowship at the University of 
North Texas Graduate School, 
where he is majoring in Kine
siology. Plitt is a graduate of 
Shea High School and North
eastern University. He is the 
son of Miriam and Arthur Plitt 
of Pawtucket. Hugh is also a 
graduate of Harry Elkin Mid
rasha. 
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Marshalls Announce 
Birth 

Hospice Names Bernard E. Bell "1990 

Stephen and Michelle (Mis
sry) Marshall joyfully an
nounce the birth of their son, 
Dylan Paul , on December 14, 
1990. Dylan Paul is named in 
loving memory of paternal 
grandmother, Diana Marshall , 
and maternal great-grand
mother, Pearl Orleck . 

Proud grandparents are 
Leon and Judy Missry of Provi
dence and Joseph Marshall of 
Smithtown, N.Y. Delighted 
great-grandparents are Mr. 
Jack Missry of N. Miami, Fla ., 
and Mr. and Mrs. Louis Lasker 
of Brooklyn, N.Y. 

Homonoff 
Reappointed As 
Probate Judge 

Marvin Homonoff, a Provi
dence attorney, has been re
appointed as Probate Judge for 
the Town of Barrington by 
unanimous decision of the 
Town Council. He has been a 
practicing attorney with an 
offi ce at 385 South Main Street, 
Providence, R.I. He resides 
with his wife, Linda and chil 
dren , Matthew and Heather at 
7 Old Chimney Road in Bar
ri ngton, R.I. 

United Brothers 
Synagogue 

Person Of the Ye~r" 
The National Hospice 

Organization announced re
cently that it has designated 
Providence businessman Ber
nard E. Bell its 1990 Person of 
the Year. Mr. Bell was pres
ented the award by National 1 
Hospice Organization Presi- ' 
dent John J. Mahoney during a 
ceremony at the NHO Annual 
Meeting and Symposium, held 
in Detroit in November. 

In his remarks, Mr. Ma
honey honored Mr. Bell for 
" his tireless efforts, love, and 
on-going commitment to those 
who serve and are served by 
America 's hospices. " He also 
credited Mr. Bell with helping 
to raise much needed funds for 
NHO projects as well as help
ing to secure grants and awards 
that have directly benefitted 
hospice programs around the 
coun try . 

An alumnus of Brown Uni
versity (class of '42), Mr. Bell 
has long been active on behalf 
of various charitable causes. 
He served on the NHO Board 
of Directors from 1985-88 and , 

Klines Announce 
Birth 

Mr. and Mrs. Steven N. 
Kline of Quincy, Mass. , an
nounce the birth of their first 
child and son, Samuel Gerald 
Kline, on December 22, 1990. 

Maternal grandparents are 
Mr. and Mrs. Francis Eranio of 
Braintree, Mass. Paternal grand
parents are Mr. and Mrs. 
Arthur Kline of West Warwick, 
R.I. 

rl crnard E. Bell 
chaired the NHO Advisory 
Council. 

A not-for -profit membership 
organiza tion headquartered in 
Arlington, Va. , the National 
Hospice Organization is dedi 
cated to promoting and main 
taining quality care for 
terminally ill persons and their 
families , and to integrating 
hospice care into the U.S. 
healthcare system. 

Social Seniors 
Of Warwick 

The Social Seniors of 
Warwick will hold a meeting 
Wednesday, January 9, at 1 
p.m. at Temple Am David, 
Gardner St. Entertainment will 
be Ginger Peterson of Ms. Sen
ior Pageant of 1990. 

Refreshments will be served. 
Members, remember Sunday, 
January 6. Lunch at Encore 
Restaurant and lee Capades 
afterwards. 

The historic United Brothers 
Synagogue will hold services 
on Friday, January 4, at 8 p .m. 
for Sabbath evening service; 
Wednesday, January 30, at 8 
p.m. will be Tu B'shevat Oew
ish Arbor Day); Friday, Febru
ary 1, at 8 p.m. will be Sabbath 
service and Thursday, Feb
ruary 28, at 8 p.m. are Purim 
(The Book of Esther) services. 

Sons Of Jacob Synagogue 

United Brothers Synagogue 
is located at 205 High Street in 
the beautiful town of Bristol. 
For more information call 
President Maurice Lipson at 
336-8276. 

Education 
There have been two meet

ings of the adult study group, 
most ably led by Dr. Michael 
Sheff, covering the origins of 
the Bible in the book of Gene
sis. Dr. Sheff's orthodox back
ground and extensive studies 
of early Jewish history have 
provided the group with fasci
nating facts and insights into 
the mythology, history and 
geography of the ancient Jew
ish peoples. If you wish to join 
the study group call Mike Sheff 
at 245-8384. The next meeting 
will take place on Sunday, Jan
uary 27 at 10 a.m. in the 
synagogue. 

Friday, January 4 - Eighteen 
days in Tevet. Candlelighting 
4:08 p.m. 

Saturday, January 5 - Nine
teen days in Tevet. The Torah 
reading today is Parshas 
Shemos. Shacharis (morning) 
services 8:30 a.m. followed by 
kiddush. Mincha 4:15 p.m. fol
lowed by the Third Meal with 
Z'mirot (songs of thanks
giving), Ma 'ariv 5:10 p.m. , end 
of Shabbos 5:15 p .m., Hav
dalah service 5:21 p.m. 

Sunday, January 6 - Morn
ing services at 7:45, followed 
by our usual breakfast. 

Mincha for the entire week 
is at 4:20 p.m. 

Morning services for Mon
day and Thursday at 6:30 a.m.; 
Tuesday, Wednesday and Fri 
day at 6:45 a.m. 

Yorn Kippur Kotton· 
What is Yorn Kippur Kotton 

and why does it appear at the 
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end of every month? Yorn 
Kippur Kotton, which usually 
falls on Erev (before) Rosh 
Chodesh is celebrated as a Fast 
Day by certain individuals. 

Rabbi Moshe Cordovero, a 
kabbalist who lived some 450 
years ago, coined the name 
Yorn Kippur Kotton for erev 
Rosh Chodesh, as the last day 
of the month a particularly 
apt time to ask G-d for forgive
ness for all sins committed dur
ing that month. For this reason, 
the righteous fast on this day, 
as on Yorn Kippur, the Day of 
Atonement. However, even 
those who do not fast should 
·take the day to repent their 
transgressions and take ac
counting of their actions during 
the previous month. The fact 
that Rosh Chodesh is inti 
mately connected with forgive
ness and repentance is re
flected in the Mussaf service 
Amidah: "You have given the 
Rosh Chodesh to your people, 
a time of atonement through
out their generations. " 

The preceding has been re
ported as a means of communi
cation from our shul, and 
should be considered very 
deeply!! 

Correspondents Wanted 
If you would like to 

correspond for the Herald by 
writing about what is 

happening in your 
community, contact 

the editor at 724-0200. 



Single Parent, Displaced Homemaker, 
Homemaker Program 

Build a better future! 
Cranston Adult Education an
nounces free educational and 
vocational training opportuni
ties for single parents, dis
placed homemakers, and home
makers. This program is 
funded by a grant administered 
by the Rhode Island Depart
ment of Education. 

Classes are being offered in 
high school equivalency prepa
ration (flexible schedule), basic 
math, reading, and English 
grammar skills, and academic 
brushup. Vocational training is 
also available for those seeking 
new job skills, or to improve 
existing skills. Students can 
choose to take Office Practice, 
Nursing Assistant, Accounting
Lotus and Part II, Word 
Processing, Copier Service 
Technician, or Printing. 

Support services are availa
ble to program participants in
cluding counseling, referral, 
vocational testing and job 
placement assistance . When 
possible, students are helped 
with child care and transporta
tion costs. 

The program is free and 
open to statewide residents 
who qualify. 

Registration for all classes is 
held daily, Monday through 
Friday from 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 
p.m. at the Cranston Adult 
Learning Center, 70 Metropoli 
tan Avenue (Cranston West 
complex). Registration for 
Vocational Training courses 
only, will also be held on Janu
ary 14 and 15, 1991, from 7 to 
8:30 p.m. at the Cranston Area 
Vocational-Technical Facility, 
100 Metropolitan Avenue 
(adjacent to Cranston High 
School West). 

For further information call 
785-8166. 

BJE Trips Forum 
An Israel trips forum for 

high school students and 
parents, sponsored by the 
Bureau of Jewish Education of 
Rhode Island 's Israel Commi t
tee, will be held on Tuesday, 
January 8, at 7 p.m. in the Sen
ior Adult Lounge of the Jewish 
Community Center of Rhode 
Island. 

Past participants in Israel 
study / travel programs will be 
on hand to give first hand ac
counts of their experiences. 
Among the trips represented 

JCCRI (continued from page 2) 

Senior Programs For January 
The Kosher Mealsite at the 

Jewish Community Center of 
Rhode Island, 401 Elmgrove 
Avenue in Providence, offers 
seniors activities Monday 
through Friday at 11 a.m. and 
Sunday at 9:30, followed by a 
hot kosher meal at noon. The 
meal is sponsored by Project 
Hope. 

For the month of January, 
the following special activities 
are planned: 

Sunday,6 
• VCR program, " Visit 

Spain" 
Friday, 11 
• Senator Rhoda Perry will 

speak on " Living Wills" and 
Medicare 11 :15 a.m. 

Sunday, 13 

• VCR program, "The Sun
shine Boys" 

Tuesday, IS 
• Visit to Rhode Island 

School of Design Museum. 
Participants will leave the Cen
ter at 10 a.m. and return for 
lunch at noon. Tour the 
museum and enjoy a special 
exhibit, " Between the Wars: 
Photographs and Prints." 

Thursday 17 

• Max Riter will share his 
experience in Israel through 
slides. 12:30 p.m. 

Sunday, 27 
• VCR movie, " Driving Miss 

Daisy" 
The following activities are 

regularly scheduled: 
• "Conversation Pit" 

Scheduled daily from 10 to 11 

a.m., this is time for fellowship 
with old and new friends, fol 
lowed by an exercise program 
at 11: 15 or other activity . 

• BINGO on Tuesday morn
ings at 10:30 a.m. 

• Friend to Friend on Thurs
days, 11 am. to noon 

• Shabbat traditions on 
Fridays 

• Israeli VCR programs, film 
series, health checks 

• Senior Jewish Sunday 
Programs - Every Sunday, hot 
muffins, tea and coffee are 
served at 10 a.m. before our 
Senior Jewish Programs begin. 
Music, discussions, films, nos
talgia projects, Gallery 401 art 
show openings, study sessions 
or VCR programs continue 

until 1 p.m. and offer a stim
ulating way to spend a Sunday. 
A kosher lunch is served at 

- - - - - - - ----- - - ---- - --- - ---- - --- - ---------- - ---~-
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are High School in Israel, USY, 
Masada, Let's Go Israel, Young 
Judea Machon in Israel, 
Nesiyah Arts Institute. 

Miriam Plitt, Chair of the 
Israel Committee, will intro
duce the forum . Also, an expla
nation of the grants available 
to all Rhode Island high 
schoolers traveling to Israel 
will be given. All Rhode Island 
students can receive incentive 
grants from the Leonard I. Sal
manson Endowment Fund of 
)FRI. Those students who 
apply for the Salmanson grant 
are required to take an Israel 
test, scheduled for Tuesday, 
February 26 at 7 p.m. at the 
BJE. In addition, students may 
apply for the Bureau of Jewish 
Education of Rhode Island 's 
Ross Scholarship, a need-based 
grant. A community service 
project which is required of all 
grant recipients upon their 
return from Israel will also be 
discussed . Students who re
ceive grants must participate in 
two orientation sessions, Sun
day, April 28, from 12:30 to 4 
p.m. and Monday, May 9, from 
6 p.m. to 9 p .m. 

All interested students and 
parents are invited to attend 
this informative evening where 
details about all of these pro
grams will be given. Coffee 

noon. Transportation may be . 
available in your area. 

For further information on 
programming for seniors or for 
transportation, call Sandy Bass 
at 861 -8800. 

"Martin Luther King And 
The Jews" Exhibit 

" Martin Luther King and the 
Jews," an exhibit brought to 
the community as a joint effort 
of the R.I. Black Heritage 

and .. . will be served. Please , 
call the BfE at 331-0956 if you 
plan to attend, or call Ruth 
Page at the BJE for further in
formation or to register for the 
Israel test on Tuesday, Febru
ary 26 at 7:00 p.m. 

Ohawe Shalam 
This Friday evening services 

at the Young Israel of Paw
tucket begin at 4:15 p.m. 
Shabbat morning Carl and 
Ruth Passman will sponsor a 
kiddush in honor of Carl's 
birthday, immediately fol 
lowing services which begin at 
9 a .m. Rabbi Jacobs will give 
his Mishnah class at 3:30 p.m. 
Shabbat afternoon Mincha will 
be at 4:10 p.m. followed by the 
Third Sabbath Meal. Ma'ari v 
will be at 5:05 p.m. Havdalah 

will be atS:15 p.m. 
There will be a regular 

schedule of services this com
ing week. Morning: Monday 
and Thursday 6:40 a.m.; Tues
day, Wednesday and Friday 
6:50 a.m."; Sunday 7:45 a.m. 
Evenings 4:20 p.m., when pos
sible. 

Don't forget to make your 
reservations for our Super 
Bowl Sunday when we will 
show the game on a giant 
screen. This will take place on 
Sunday, January 27, at 5 p.m. 
With a ticket one is entitled to a 
whole pizza pie and assorted 
refreshments. Details will fol 
low in next week's article and a 
flyer announcing the event. For 
information and reservations 
call 723-2669, 724-3552, 725-
3886 or 726-6633. 

NFB's New Location 
The Neighborhood Furn

iture Bank (NFB) moves into its 
sixth year of recycling used, 
serviceable furniture to the 
needy from a new location, 95 
Hathaway Street in Provi
dence. The new space includes 
10,000 square feet of ware
house. 

The NFB picks up furniture 
donations from individuals and 

Society, the Black/ Jewish 
Forum, the R.I. Jewish Histori
cal Association, the Bureau of 
Jewish Education and the Jew
ish Community Center of 
Rhode Island, will be on dis
play at the JCCRI, 401 Elm
grove Avenue in Providence 
from January 6 through the 24. 
There will be an opening re
ception on Sunday, January 6, 
from 1-3 p.m. 

With posters on loan from 

businesses daily, and delivers 
furni ture to people in Provi
dence, Warwick, West War
wick and Cranston who are on 
public assistance or near the 
poverty level. The NFB re
cently provided beds, a kitchen 
table and two chairs to a man 
and his ten-year-old son who 
had been living out of a car 
before finding an apartment. 

the R.I. Black Heritage Society, 
there will be study guides for 
self tours for adults, and a 
video and activity booklets for 
children. 

The exhibit and opening re
ception are free and open to 
the community; special ar
rangements can be made for 
groups. For additional informa
tion call Vivian Weisman at 
861-8800. 

Clinicalab, inc. 
Renee G. Vogel, M.D. F.C.A.P. - Director 

Blue Cross, Ocean State, Medicare & Medicaid Provider 
Complete Medical Laboratory Services 

11 Pleasant St., Providence • 456-0545 
49 Seekonk St., Prov. 456-0553 235 Plain St., Prov. 456-0555 825 N. Main St., Prov. 456-0551 

905 Victory Hwy., Slatersville 765-3127 1 Randall Square, Prov. 456-0558 
Call for office hours, appointments, and house calls· 456-0545 

DISCOVER THE 
MEANING Of 
SUMMER WARMTH 
AT THE ELI AND BESSIE COHEN 
FOUNDATION CAMPS 

0 4 & 8 WEEK SESSIO NS. 0 MATURE STAFF. n WATER SPOR"IS. t i I.AN[) SPO RTS. n [)RAMA. MUSIC. 
0 AR"IS. CRAFTS. 0 ELECTIVES PROGRAM. n JU[)AIC CULTURE. 17 KOSHER FOOU. 11 ACA ACCREUITEU. 
0 AFFORDABLE FEES. [1 SCHO LARSHIP A ID 

CAMP 
P£MBROKE 

W O LYMPIC.: POOL 
N\71:NII.N I 1.0CAIION 

== 
Camp~ camp 
Tel Noar ievya 

Lal?e O ldham. Pembrol?e. MA Sunset Ldl?e, Hdmpstedd. NH Ld~e Putdniro. Broo~hne. NH 
Girls. ages 7-15 Coed. ages 8- 15 Coed . di/<'> 8 - 16 
Apply now to : Pedri Lo urie Apply now 10 · M<1 rt y Wiadro A[Jply now to: Shelly Shdpiro 
508-788-0161 508-443-3655 60 3-868-5544 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION, CONTACT: George Marcu~. Execu tioe Oirecto r. The Eli <lnd Bessie Cohen 
Fo undatio n Camps. 30 Main Street. Room 16. Ashldnd . MA 01121. (508) 881·1002 • 11.,.1111, 111o111r 1111. 1.., ,11, 111 , " 111<1.,11,,11 l,111111• 
1111 qrnd,I) \{°l , 11,, ,m,1~,.._ )' ,u 1, ,, .i11 ,h, 1111 ... , 1< ,1• , ,1 '-'" h ,,1111p rn ,w h, n1q111r, , ,ho ,111 )'•Ill, l11ld • pl•n, 1, ,, 1h, "I"' 1111111\.! --i n 11111, r 
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Obituaries 
BARNEY BUCKLER 

WATERTOWN, Mass. 
Barney Buckler, 86, of 456 Bel
mont St., died Friday, Decem
ber 28, 1990, at the Aberj ona 
Nursing Center, Winchester. 
He was the husband of the late 
Ida (Glantz) Buckler. 

Born in Poland, a son of the 
late Samuel and Anna (Hazen) 
Buckler, he had been a resident 
of Watertown, Mass., where he 
resided with his daughter since 
April, 1990, also a resident of 
West Palm Beach for three 
years, previously residing in 
Providence for more than 70 
years. 

He was founder and proprie
tor of the former Westminister 
Furniture Store in Pawtucket 
:for 50 years until he retired in 
1975, and also of Marty Realty 
·which is named for his son 
,yho worked for him for 30 
-yrars. 

Mr. Buckler owned commer
ci·aJ and residential properties 
in Pawtucket, Providence, Fall 
River, Attleboro, Buzzards Bay 
and Florida. He was a member 
of Temple Emanu-El, Congre
gation Sons o f Jacob, and a 
member o f the Redwood 
Lodge 35 F and AM. He was a 
member o f the Fraternal Order 
o f Elks and the Moose. He was 

a member · of the Palestine 
Shrine, a life member of the 
Providence Hebrew Free Loan 
and was a volunteer worker for 
numerous Jewish charitable 
organizations for many years. 

He is survived by one 
daughter, Evelyn A. Sheffres, 
Watertown; a son, Martin L. 
Buckler of Warwick; five grand
children and fi ve great-grand
child ren . 

The funeral service was held 
Sunday, December 30, at 
M? unt Sinai Memorial Chapel, 
825 Hope St., Providence. 
Burial was in Lincoln Park 
Cemete ry, Warwick. 

DONALD H. COHEN 
LAKEWORTH, Fla. 

Donald H. Cohen, 66, o f 4702 
Foun ta in Drive South, died 
Wednesday, December 26, 
1990. He was the husband of 
Betty (Rosentha l) Cohen. 

Born in Albany, N .Y., a son 
o f the late Harold and Agnes 
Cohen, he formerly li ved in 
Cranston. 

Mr. Cohen was president 
and owner for more than 38 
years of the Paris Shops and 
the Paris Realty Co. in War
wick, R.l. He was a member of 
Temple Torat Yisrael, Crans
ton, and a member of Roose-

Mo1111111e111s u11d 111e111orials 
i11 1he jines1 granite und hron:e. 

lu-hou.H' cm1.rnllatirm ., hy Cl/1JJOi111111c111 

LETTERING • CLEANING • REPAIRS 

Leon .I. R11hin 726-6466 
Affiliated with Charles G. Morse Granite Company 

MT. SINAI MONUMENTS 
Our owner, Mitchell ... his father and 

grandfather .. . have been privileged to provide 
over 8 ,000 monuments in RI Jewish Cemeteries 
since the 1870s for 2 reasons .. . the quality is 

the fin est and the price is the lowest. 

Call 331-3337 for assistance. 

Adi~ed 
and reverent funeral. 

Every family might not be able to afford one. The 
Sugarman-Smith Memorial Chapel has never 
turned away a grieving family. We will make sure 
your loved one receives a dignified funeral. 

Sugannan-Smith 
Memorial Chapel 

More than just a funeral home. 

458 Hope Street, Providence, Comer of Doyle Ave. 
Telephone: 331-8094 Out of State : l-·800-447-1267 

Michael D. Smith. Executive Director t.,w;, J. bl<,, R.E. 

velt Lodge 42 F & AM. He was 
a 32nd-degree Mason . 

Besides his wife he leaves 
three daughters, Susan Cohen 
Richter o f Coventry, Joyce 
Cohen Paquin of Warwick, and 
Cynthia A. Matteson of Crans
ton; a son, Dean H. Cohen of 
Orlando; two brothers, Ken
neth Cohen of Sunrise, and 
Elton Cohen of Birmingham, 
Ala .; a sister, Ruth Mary Spratt 
o f Cohoes, N.Y.; and five 
grandchildren. 

The funeral was held Sun
day, December 30, at the 
Levine Memorial Chapel, 649 
Washington Ave., Albany, 
N.Y. Burial was in Temple Be th 
Emeth Cemetery, Loudonville, 
N.Y 

CELIA KLIEN 
NEW BEDFO RD, Mass. 

Celia Klien o f the New Bedfo rd 
Jewish Convalescence Home, 
200 Hawthorne St., died Sun
day, December 30, 1990, a t St. 
Luke's Hospita l. She was the 
widow of Benn ie Klien . 

Born in Russia, a daughter o f 
the late Harry and Sarah 
(Dash) Talan, she lived in New 
Bedford for 10 years. She 
previously lived in Providence 
for 70 years. 

Mrs. Klien was a member of 
the Pioneer Women, the Provi
dence chapter of Hadassah, 
and the New Bedford Jewish 
Senior Citizens. 

She leaves two daughters, 
Eleanor Sherman of Palm 
Desert, Cali f. , and Rosella 
Shuster of New Bedford; a sis
ter, Jeanne Hoffman of Los 
Angeles, Calif.; seven grand
children and four grea t-grand
children. She was mother o f 
the late Perry Klien. 

A graveside service was held 
Monday, December 31 , at Lin
coln Park Cemetery, Warwick. 
Arrangements by the Sugar
man-Smith Memorial Chapel, 
458 Hope St., Providence. 

THERESA NALIBOW 
PROVIDENCE - Theresa 

Nalibow, 83, a resident of the 
Jewish Home for the Aged, 
died Friday, December 28, 
I 990. She was the wife of the 
late Samuel M. Nalibow. 

Born in Central Falls, a 
daughter of the late Samuel 
and Pearl Horvitz, she had 
been a resident of Providence 
three years, previously residing 
in Cranston for 12 years and in 

Providence for many years 
prior to that. She was a mem
ber of Temple Sinai. 

She leaves a son, Leonard P. 
Nalibow of East Greenwich; a 
daughter, Paula Simon of 
Norwich, Vt.; two brothers, 
David Horvitz of Pawtucket 
and Louis Horvitz of Boca 
Raton, Fla.; and four grand
children. 

Funeral services were held 
Sunday, December 30, at 
Mount Sinai Memorial Chapel, 
825 Ho pe St., Providence. 
Burial was in Sharon Memorial 
Park, Sharon, Mass. 

JEROME ROSNER 
Je rome Rosner, 74, died 

Friday, December 21 , 1990, in 
Cherry Hill, N.J. He resided in 
Ventno r, N.J. and Cherry Hill, 
N J 

Born in Philadelphia, Pa., he 
was a son of the la te Morris 
and Rebecca (Fuchs) Rosner. 
He was the husband of Mae 
(Rigberg) Rosne r. 

He was the retired president 
o f Roberts Plumbing Supply 
Co., Inc. He was a member of 
Beth El Synagogue, Cherry 
Hill, N.J ., Temple Beth Judah, 
Ventnor, N.J ., Brith Shalom 
Lodge and the Jewish War Vet 
erans. He served in the Navy 
during World War II. 

He is survived by two sons 
Joseph Rosner and Robert 
Rosner of Cherry Hill, N.J., two 
daughters, Elizabeth Richman 
of Philadelphia, Pa. and 
Wileen Rosner Snow of Paw
tucket, R.l.; three sisters and 
two brothers; and nine grand
children. 

Donations would be apprec
iated in his memory to the 
Rosner-Snow Fund at the 
Alperin-Schechter Day School, 
85 Taft Avenue, Providence, 
R.l. 

SAMUEL SILVERMAN 
PROVIDENCE - Samuel 

Morris Silverman, 89, o f the 
Jewish Home for the Aged, 99 
Hillside Ave., died Friday, 
December 28, 199.0, at Miriam 
Hospital. He was the husband 
of the late Bessie (Israel) 
Silverman. 

Born in Providence, a son of 
the late Israel and Annie 
(Brynes) Silverman, he prev
iously lived in Central Falls 
and Cranston. 

Mr. Silverman was owner of 
the Union Beef Co. for more 
than 50 years, 25 years in Provi-

dence, and the last 25 in Crans
ton. He retired in 1988. 

He was a member of the Elks 
and the Fraternal Order of 
Police. 

He leaves a son, Edmund J. 
Silverman of Beverly Hills, 
Calif.; three daughters, Arlene 
Landesberg of Medfield, Mass., 
Linda J. Winkleman of Walling
ford, Conn., and Lois 5. Cohen 
of Cranston; two sisters, 
Rebecca Silverman and Doro
thy Kerness, both of Miami 
Beach, Fla.; 11 grandchildren 
and a great-grandson. 

The funeral service was held 
Sunday, December 30, at the 
Sugarman-Smith Memorial 
Chapel, 458 Hope St. Burial 
was in Lincoln Park Cemetery, 
Warwick. Arrangements by 
Sugarman-Smith Memorial 
Chapel, 458 Hope St. 

,, 
LILLIAN MA TZNER ZURIER 

PASSAIC, N.J. - Lillian 
Matzner Zurier, 85, died Sat
urday, December 22, 1990. She 
was the wife of Milton Zurier. 

Born in Providence, R.l., she 
had lived in Passaic since 1927. 
She was a <laugher of the late 
Henry and Rosa Matzner of 
Providence. 

Besides her husband she is 
survived by two sons, Leo 
Zurier o f Clifton, N.J. and Dr. 
Robert Zurier of Gladwyne, 
Pa.; two sisters, Jeanette Dunn 
of Woonsocket and Mathilda 
Mosko! of East Providence; 
two brothers, Joseph Zurier of 
North Providence and William 
Zurier of Providence; three 
grandchildren and a great
grandson. 

Burial was in Passaic, New 
Jersey. 

U.S. Federal law now requires all funeral homes 
to provide itemized pricing. Mount Sinai Memorial Chapel 

has provided this courtesy for over fifteen years. 

MOUNT SINAI 
MEMORIAL CHAPEL 

The only RI Jewish funeral home that is a member of 
the Jewish Funeral Directors of America. --~---..,., 

The Rhode Island Jewish funeral home that 
can be trusted ___ for its honesty ... integrity ... 
and compliance with the highest standards of 
Jewish ethics and conduct. 

Over 110 years service ·to R.I. Jewish families 
by our director, Mitchell, his father 
and grandfather. 
HOME OF YOUR FAMILY RECORDS. 

331-3337 
825 Hope Street at Fourth Street 

Pre-need counseling with tax-free 
payment planning is available_ 

Please call 
for your 

New Year 
Calendar 

From out-of-state call: 
1-800-331-3337 
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COMPANION 

COMPANION TO HOERL Y WOMAN. Full 
time. live-in. References. Call 9-11 a.m., 6-6 
p.m. 421 -2063. 1/ 10/91 

ENTERTAINMENT 

AARON-BEACH PRODUCTIONS: Expert mu
sic entertainment Bar / Bat Mitzvahs. wed
dings, parties and more. State of the art 
sound & lighting equipment Disc Jockey 
and master of ceremonies EDWARD 
SHLESINGER ··1rs THE PARTY I CAN Do.·· 
Call me 943-9940. 1/4/91 

STEVE YO KEN ENTERl AINMENT - Profes
sional Master of Ceremonies and Disc 
Jockey. Bar / Bat Mitzvah specialists. 
(Optional - N.Y. Laser Light Show) Boston 
Party Planners· # 1 Entertainer. 506-679-
1545. 1/31/91 

FOR RENT 

NORTH MIAMI BEACH·POINTEAST. 1 br .. 1 
bath fully furnished - pool. Min. 4 month 
rental Jan. through April or full year. 24 hr. 
guardeo gate. Call evenings 944-4343. 

1/4/91 

INTRODUCTION SERVICES 

JEWISH DATING SERVICE - ""Personal 
Service at its Best. ·· Call Bernice at 1-506-
996-1233. 1/3/91 

JEWISH INTRODUCTIONS INTERNA· 
TIONAL. Local and personalized. Ages 21-
101 . Let us find that special '"someone ... 
Call 1-600-442-9050. ' 7 / 91 

SERVICES RENDERED 

ANTIQUE REFINISHING: Professional 
stripping. reglueing. repairs. Free estimates. 
Pick-up & delivery. Call Shaf 434-0293/ 
631-9566. 1/3/91 

CLEANING: House maids available hourly. 
All types of business serviced. Insured and 
bonded. 761-6112. 1/ 10/91 

NEED AN EXPERIENCED HOUSEKEEPER to 
clean your home? Call Elaine at 726-4497. 
leave message. 1 /3/91 

y11111111111,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, 

i POLISHING I 
,. • Brass ~ 
~ ~ 
~ • Sterling ,. 
~ • Copper ~ 
~ • Fireplace Screens ,. 
~ • Andirons ~ 
~ • Brass Beds ~ 
~ • Jewelry I 
I NU-BRITE SERVICES I 
i 463-8262 I 
"111111111111111111111111.A 

CLASSBOX 
CORRESPONDENCE TO: 
ClassBox No. 
The A.I. Jewish Herald 
P.O. Box 6063 
Providence. RI 02940 

This newspaper will not, knowingly, accept 
any advertising for real estate which is in 
violation of the A.I. Fair Housing Act and 
Section 604 (C) of Title VIII of the 1966 Civil 
Rights Act. Our readers are hereby informed 
that all dwelling/ housing accommodations 
advertised in this newspaper are available on 
an equal opportunity basis. 

INTERMEDIATE 
(continued from page 3) 

strong performers over the last 
10 years. In fact, the average 
annual total return of the Shear
son Lehman Intermediate Gov
ernment/Corporate Bond Index 
from 1980 to 1989 was 12.6 per
cent. In addition, intermediate 
bonds are less volatile than long 
bonds and are currently earning 
about the same yield. If rates 
come down, investors will ex
perience good price apprecia
tion and higher yields in inter
mediates. If rates rise, they will 
still earn about what CDs and 
money market funds yield with 
modest price depreciation. If 

(;cnlleman, former!~· of 
Ri\'crdale, New York, well
cducated, personable and 
good family seeks female 
,Jewish pen pal, age 26-38. 

Contact 
Alan Spivack 
165 Nyes Lane 

Acushnet, MA 027,B 
(508) 995-217.' 

PASQUAZZI 
Painting & Wallcovering 

Call 
for 
Free 
Estimates 
and 
References 

944-8351 

Rhode Island Jewish Herald 
Classifieds 

15 words - $3.00 
12 ¢ each additional word 

Category _______________ _ 
Message ________________ _ 

Name._· _____ __ _ Phone _____ _ 
Address _______________ _ 

No. Words ___ Date(s) run ______ _ 

PAYMENT 
Payment MUST be received by Monday a fte rnoon, PRIOR 
to the Thursday on which the ad is to appear. 10% 
discount for ads running continuously for one year. 

Thank You 
RI ,IEWISH HERALD. P.O. BOX 6063, PROVIDENCE, RI 02940 _j 

------ - - ---- - -
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rates stay the same, total returns 
will be higher than CDs and 
money market funds. 

For conservative investors, 
one way to take advantage of 
intermediate bonds is through 
mutual funds. Intermediate
term bond funds typically in
vest in U.S. Treasury issues or 
corporate bonds with maturi
ties of between 3 and 10 years. 
These funds have also grown in 
popularity as their relative safety 
and potential for higher returns 
than money market funds and 
CDs have attracted investors. 

When choosing a fund, inves
tors should do their homework. 
They should read the prospec
tuscarefully and look at the track 
record of the fund. Investors 
should also ask about the com
position of the portfolio. Inter
mediate-term bond funds have 
some flexibility in the types of 
bonds they hold, from govern
ment bonds to corporate bonds. 
Government securities p rovide 
credit worthiness throughout a 
recession due to government 

Harold Greco 

eeduuJa 
Walls & Repair Work • Plastering 

463-6354 

Classified 
guarantees. Quality corporate 
bonds tend to return more in a 
stable economy. In today's 
weaker economy, bond experts 
recommend funds that have a 
higher percentage of their port
folios in government bonds. It is 
important for investors to re
member that the principal and 
yield on all bond funds will fluc
tuate with changes in market 
conditions. 

Confusion about the economy 
and uncertainty about the Gulf 
crisis should not stop investors 
from exploring CD and money 
market funds investment alter
natives. These short maturity 
investments are not the only 
place to invest today. The risks 
associated with long bonds may 
not justify the reward for con
servative investors. According 
to many bond experts, the best 
bet today may be in the middle 
with intermediate-term bond 
funds. 

fetfreyG. Brier, CLU n/1(/ Milto11 
I. Brier are registered represc11tn
tives of New E11glnr1d Scrnritics, 

Paulene does 
custom jewelry 

designing. 

274-9460 

with n brn11cl1officent 89 Sl1ip Street, 
Providence, RI 02903. Brier ni1d 
Brier islocntednt 18 lmperinl Pince, 
Providence, RI 02903. 

EXPERT MOVING 
AND STORAGE 

LOCAL AND LONG DISTANCE 

Fully Insured 
REASONABLE RATES 

785-0152 
Call For Estimates 

A referral service for companions to the elderly, since 1967. 

Please call or write for our free brochure1 

Telephone 401 421-1213 

I 005 Fleet Bank Building • Providence, RI 0'2903 

KEEP 
IN 
UCH! 

J ewish 
fl\'lOde \s\and ~LO 
,::::::::\-\EA Your children are growing up, 

moving out, starting college. ~eep th_em conn_ected 
to their Jewish heritage and local happenings with a g ift subscription 

to the Rhode Island Jewish Herald. Staying in touch has never been easier! 

0 LOCAL: $10/ yr. 0 OUT-OF-STATE: $14/ yr. 0 OUT-OF-COUNTRY: $25/yr. 

Please mail to the following one year of the Rhode lslqpd Jewish Herald, 
courtesy of ______________ _ 

Name--- - - --- - - --------------

Address-----------------------

Mail check to: Rhode Island Jewish Herald, PO Box 6063, Providence, RI 02940 

' ' 
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Bl_'SINESS PROFILES 

pasta dishes both " fresh and 
dry," about ten " from the grill" 
entrees, and a healthy wine list. 

Thei r service, far from the av
erage, oozes with politeness, 
courteousness and timeliness. 
After a brief moment of looking 
at the menu and realizing that it 
takes some explanation, your 
waitress will appear to ask if 
there's any need for assis tance. 

The customer is made to feel ---------------------~--...;:.:.a like they're not the only one 

Pasta Pronto is Molto Vene 
who cannot read and add in 
Italian . That's exactly how the 
menu works. There are two 
sides to the menu : one has a list 
of pasta, each with a specia l 
made-fo r-tha t-dish sauce, 
while the second lists sauces 
that go well with a number of 
dry pasta also listed in the 
menu. The customer can be cre
ative or have the waitress offer 
choices. 

by Kathy Cohen 
Herald Associate Editor 

" It 's off the beaten path ," 
says John Whiting, managn of 
Pasta Pronto, of the rest ,1u 
rani's odd location in Nort h 
Providence. Although the 
restaurant is located on a small 
street, 16 Josephine Street, a 
large red, white and green sign 
leads the customer in the right 
direction - just off a very well 
traveled road - Charles Street. 

Anthony Paolino and his 
partner, Gaetano Gozzi, 
opened the North Italian cui 
sine eatery just over a year ago. 
Originally, Pasta Pronto was 
located in East Greenwich on 
Post Road and was owned by 
three men. When the third 
owner, Marco Gola, went off 
on his own, Paolino and Gozzi 
decided to relocate closer to 
home in Providence. 

The restaurant's exterior may 

The Silk Road 
(continued from page 1) 

me to spend the Japanese New 
Year with his family in Osaka. 
We could stroll among Zen 
gardens, zip over the country
side on bullet trains, and try to 
trace the footsteps of both the 
recent past and the fogs of 
myth. I move not only into 
space but into time, trips 
toward others, but also in
wardly within myself. 

When I set foot in Osaka, 
Yoshi 's mom Naoko greeted 
me smiling at the gate of their 
small villa just off a narrow 
street. As soon as I had put 
down my bags, she wanted to 
lead me along a walk in the 
yard. The garden twisted its 
stone way up and down among 
groups of dwarf pines, piles of 
rocks of varying sizes and 
shapes, including a large lion 
designed with raked stripes 
flowing over its surface, and 
basins of cold water with lily
pads floating on top. Though it 
was already winter and snow 
dusted the pagoda roofs, red 
camellias bloomed on the low 
shrubs. 

This landscape surrounded 
the estate of Tanao's ancient 
widowed mother-in-law who 
slept upstairs above the tea
house. We pushed aside the 
portals and stepped inside. The 
place lay in elegant ruins. The 
ceiling was falling apart, the 
paper panels were tom. 

The British room held a once 
red silk sofa that had bled its 
color out to albino pink. The 
damask drapes too had faded 
and lost their luster. It was the 
proud retreat of a once wealthy 
Japanese gentleman. A bronze 
statue of him in golf knickers 
stood on a table. 

I was told the subway train 
station was built especially for 
access to his compound. He 
died at 93 and the gardens are 
also doomed to go soon. They 
are too expensive to maintain . 
Land values have gone way 
up. A building will replace this 

be nothing to look at, but its 
in terior has a homey atmo
sphere with coun try-blue cur
tains and enough wooden arm
chairs to seat about 120 people. 
A large diner-type window al 
lows the customers to view the 
kitchen's cleanl iness and, of 
course, lets loose the aroma of 
those Italian spices that tease 
everybody's senses. 

The waiting lounge, situated 
at the entrance, will accommo
date several customers looking 
to have a few cocktails before 
dinner. 
. The owners and manage

ment say that they focus mostl y 
on dinner preparations ra ther 
than aesthetic looks, but that 
they plan to alter the restau 
rant's interior design soon . 

Once seated, the waitress will 
hand over a menu wi th choices 
of several soups, and sa lads, 
and appetizers, over 20 entree 

traditional terrain . I thought of 
my own grandfather's house in 
the depression, its vaguely ori 
ental trees and rose garden, its 
formal ves tibule in a sta te of 
noble disrepair. 

We moved back to the 
Kimoto house, scarcely a dec
ade old, and crouched round 
the low table drinking green 
tea and organizing our sched
ule for the week. We had left 
our shoes at the entrance. Next 
morning we put them on and 
headed out by foot, subway 
and train to Kyoto. I wanted to 
fill my eyes with giant Buddhas 
and miniature gardens. 

Pasta Pronto management 
and a friend of mine swear by 
the fried squ id appetizer. For 
the next course try either the 
Pasta Del Nostomo with lob
ster and squid ink noodles, 
sau teed wi th pepper-jelly, scal
lions, butter and marsa la wine 
(dry in -house pasta); or the 
Gamberetti Fra Dia Volo with 
baby shri mp sauteed with hot 
cherry peppers, diced tomato, 
basil, white wine, virgin olive 
oil, and fresh herbs (fresh 
pasta). 

Pasta Pronto does not forget 
how well wine goes with pasta. 

also sought the little 
church, ca ll ed Bei t Shalom, 
that sings songs of praise for 
the existence of Israel. No one 
in the district the Rabbi had 
poin ted me to had ever heard 
of this Protestant sect. We sa t 
for solace in a tearoom with a 
view of a picturesque pool 
fill ed with enormous gaudy 
carp. 

Yoshi's dad Takeo manufac
tures food machinery. He 
keeps both Buddhist and 
Shinto shri nes in every room in 
the house. He set up an over
night visit for us to the Shogen
ji monastery where Yoshi had 

"THE ORIGINAL" 

PALMIERl'.S BAKERY, INC. 

Our Specialty 

BISCUITS • BREADS • PIZZA 

147 Ridge Street • Providence • 831-9145 

Their menu carries an arra y of 
red , white, rose/blush, white 
and red zinfa ndel, as well as 
sparkling wine or champagne, 
all of which range in price from 
$ I 6 to $36 per bottle. Another 
good choice is to buy a ca rafe or 
wine by the glass . 

The prices a t Pasta Pronto are 
lean compared to what their 
competi tors charge. 

If a specia l occasion is fast ap
proaching req uiring ex tra set
tings, Pasta Pronto will take 
reservations fo r anything from 
wedding receptions, to ban 
quets, showers and bi rthday 
parties. 

Since thei r relocation, the 
owners have found the reces-

spent a fo rtnight of spirit ual 
and physica l training. You sit 
sti ll in the lotus position for a 
week. It is an ordeal and a 

sion slowed down their week
day business, yet the weekends 
are very much holding their 
own. Also, " their (type of) 
crowds are better, but the num
bers are off a little." 

Seventy percent of Pasta 
Pronto 's customers are re
pea ters. Who can blame them? 
Since Pronto has just taken on 
" the award winning chef," 
Michele Ca lise, who once 
whipped up delightful meals in 
such restaurants as the Blue 
Grotto and Capriccio. Now that 
he's the new chef and is cook
ing fresh Ita lian food at "below 
their competitor's prices," it is 
ha rd to pass up. Pasta Pronto is 
Molto Vene - very good! 

priv ilege. 
Mike Fink is presently abroad. 

Tl,is sto ry will continue next 
l l 1t' l' k . 

CampAvoda 
ATTI-IEGATEWAYTIYCAPECOD 

On Beautiful Lake Tispaquin 
Middleboro, Massachusetts 02346 

Fou ndt•d in 1927 for J t'wish boys 7-15 years o ld . ente ring grades 2-10 

Rn l C:ross ~'-".'i rnming ~rogra!n from bt>ginners lo advam:t'd Jift'saving, boating, 
rnn0t·1ng, sa iling, kayaking, windsurfing, wa lt' rskiing, spo rts in struct ion including 
;irdwr y, baskt-_tball . foo tba ll , son:n. !jO(tball. street hockey, tt'nnis. vollt'yball; arts 
a.nd naft ~. fi s!ung, photography. our own ('a!ll,P radio station, Wt't' kly fie ld t ri ps an d 
S.1hbat h St' r v1n•s a rt' among !ht· rl'gular ad1v1ti t's. 

EXCELLEITT CUISINE - DIETARY IAWS - RESIDEITT R.N. 

8-wt·t·k St·ason ur two 4-Wt>t'k 1x-riods 
CA I.I . crn WRITE: a ACCREDITED Paul G. Davis, Executive Director 
Camp Avocla W ~,mm~,~-~:,~~• 11 Esst'x Sln·t"\ 
Lynnfield . MA 019-Ul 
(6 I 7) 334-6275 

Al'Uff l >ITEI> BY ·1 IIE AME lrn: AN <:M.IJ 'IN( ; ASSOCIATION 

Be Honest Now ... 
Didn't You Make The Same 

Resolution Last Year? 

And the year before that? 
At the Center, you'll learn rriuch about how 

to stay on your diet without defeating yourself. 
How to shop and prepare your menus. 

And how to order in restaurants and survive the 
temptations of a party. In short , we' ll help you 

to develop and maintain good eating habits 
and to make healthy eating a part of your 

everyday life. To schedule an appointment 
for your free consultation . call (401) 454- 1920. 
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Judith Jaffe, M .S., Director 
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